UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D. C. 20549

FORM 8-K

CURRENT REPORT

Pursuant to Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934

Date of Report (Date of earliest event reported): September 30, 2011

Dana Holding Corporation

(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

Delaware (State or other jurisdiction of incorporation) 1-1063 (Commission File Number) 26-1531856 (IRS Employer Identification Number)

3939 Technology Drive, Maumee, Ohio 43537 (Address of principal executive offices) (Zip Code)

(419) 887-3000

(Registrant's telephone number, including area code)

Check the appropriate box below if the Form 8-K filing is intended to simultaneously satisfy the filing obligation of the registrant under any of the following provisions:

□ Written communications pursuant to Rule 425 under the Securities Act (17 CFR 230.425)

□ Soliciting material pursuant to Rule 14a-12 under the Exchange Act (17 CFR 240.14a-12)

Pre-commencement communications pursuant to Rule 14d-2(b) under the Exchange Act (17 CFR 240.14d-2(b))

Dere-commencement communications pursuant to Rule 13e-4(c) under the Exchange Act (17 CFR 240.13e-4(c))

Item 2.01 Completion of Acquisition or Disposition of Assets.

On July 28, 2011, Dana Holding Corporation ("Dana") filed a Current Report on Form 8-K reporting it had entered into agreements to divest its equity interests in GETRAG Corporation and GETRAG All Wheel Drive AB for U.S. \$136 million in cash. On September 30, 2011, the transaction closed. The divestitures were effected pursuant to the terms of a (i) Purchase Agreement by and between Dana Limited and GETRAG Getriebe- und Zahnradfabrik Hermann Hagenmeyer GmbH & Cie KG dated July 21, 2011 and a (ii) Purchase Agreement by and between Dana Limited, T. Hagenmeyer Industriebeteiligungsgesellschaft mbH and GETRAG Getriebe- und Zahnradfabrik Hermann Hagenmeyer GmbH & Cie KG dated July 21, 2011 (collectively, the "Agreements").

A copy of the press release announcing the completion of the transaction is attached as Exhibit 99.1 hereto and incorporated by reference.

The foregoing descriptions of the Agreements do not purport to be complete and are qualified in their entirety by reference to the Agreements, copies of which are filed as Exhibit 2.1 and Exhibit 2.2 hereto and are incorporated herein by reference.

Item 9.01. Financial Statements and Exhibits.

(b) Pro forma financial information

Unaudited pro forma financial information relating to Dana's divestiture of its 49% interest in GETRAG Corporation and 25% effective interest in GETRAG All Wheel Drive AB is attached hereto as Exhibit 99.2 and is incorporated herein by reference.

(d) Exhibits. The following item is filed with this report.

Exhibit No.	Description
2.1	Purchase Agreement by and between Dana Limited and GETRAG Getriebe- und Zahnradfabrik Hermann Hagenmeyer GmbH & Cie KG dated July 21, 2011.
2.2	Purchase Agreement by and between Dana Limited and T. Hagenmeyer Industriebeteiligungsgesellschaft mbH and GETRAG Getriebe- und Zahnradfabrik Hermann Hagenmeyer GmbH & Cie KG dated July 21, 2011.
99.1	Press Release dated September 30, 2011
99.2	Unaudited Pro Forma Financial Information.

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned hereunto duly authorized.

DANA HOLDING CORPORATION

By: /s/ Marc S. Levin

Name: Marc S. Levin

Title: Senior Vice President, General Counsel and Secretary

3

Date: October 5, 2011

Exhibit No.	Description
2.1	Purchase Agreement by and between Dana Limited and GETRAG Getriebe- und Zahnradfabrik Hermann Hagenmeyer GmbH & Cie KG dated July 21, 2011.
2.2	Purchase Agreement by and between Dana Limited and T. Hagenmeyer Industriebeteiligungsgesellschaft mbH and GETRAG Getriebe- und Zahnradfabrik Hermann Hagenmeyer GmbH & Cie KG dated July 21, 2011.
99.1	Press Release dated September 30, 2011
99.2	Unaudited Pro Forma Financial Information.

Exhibit Index

GETRAG CORPORATION

PURCHASE AGREEMENT

BY AND BETWEEN

DANA LIMITED, AS SELLER,

AND

GETRAG GETRIEBE- UND ZAHNRADFABRIK HERMANN HAGENMEYER GMBH & CIE KG, AS PURCHASER

DATED AS OF JULY 21, 2011

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ARTICLE I DEFINI	TIONS	1
Section 1.1	Definitions	1
Section 1.2	Cross Reference	4
ARTICLE II THE C	LOSING TRANSACTIONS	5
Section 2.1	Purchase of Shares	5
Section 2.2	Closing Transactions	5
ARTICLE III COND	DITIONS TO CLOSING	6
Section 3.1	Conditions to the Purchaser's Obligations	6
Section 3.2	Conditions to Sellers' Obligations	6
ARTICLE IV REPR	ESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF SELLER	7
Section 4.1	Organization	7
Section 4.2	Authority and Binding Effect	7
Section 4.3	No Violations	8
Section 4.4	Consents and Approvals	8
Section 4.5	Shares	8
Section 4.6	Brokers and Finders	8
Section 4.7	No Additional Representations	8
ARTICLE V REPRE	ESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF PURCHASER	9
Section 5.1	Organization	9
Section 5.2	Authority and Binding Effect	9
Section 5.3	Sale of Interest in GETRAG Corp.	9
Section 5.4	No Violations	9
Section 5.5	Consents and Approvals	10
Section 5.6	Brokers and Finders	10
ARTICLE VI COVE	ENANTS	10
Section 6.1	Certain Post-Signing Conduct	10
Section 6.2	Cooperation; Consents	11

Section 6.3	Transaction Costs, Fees and Taxes	11
Section 6.4	Pre-Closing Taxes	12
Section 6.5	Insurance	12
Section 6.6	Notice of Certain Matters	12
Section 6.7	Publicity	12
Section 6.8	Post-Closing Access	12
Section 6.9	Resignations	12
Section 6.10	Termination of Agreements and Obligations	12
Section 6.11	Transfer of the Shares	13
ARTICLE VII TERM	AINATION	13
Section 7.1	Termination	13
Section 7.2	Effect of Termination	14
ARTICLE VIII IND	EMNIFICATION	14
Section 8.1	Survival of Representations and Warranties and Covenants	14
Section 8.2	Obligation to Indemnify	14
Section 8.3	Claims Notice	15
Section 8.4	Right to Contest Claims of Third Parties	16
Section 8.5	Indemnification Payments	16
Section 8.6	Exclusivity	16
Section 8.7	Enforcement by Third Parties	17
ARTICLE IX MISC	ELLANEOUS	17
Section 9.1	Notices	17
Section 9.2	Applicable Law	18
Section 9.3	Dispute Resolution	18
Section 9.4	Attorneys' Fees	18
Section 9.5	Entire Agreement	18
Section 9.6	Waivers and Amendments; Non Contractual Remedies; Preservation of Remedies	18
Section 9.7	Severability	19
Section 9.8	Binding Effect; Assignment	19
Section 9.9	Interpretation	19

Section 9.10	No Third Party Beneficiaries	20
Section 9.11	Counterparts	20
Section 9.12	Headings	20
Section 9.13	Language	20

SCHEDULES

Schedule 1.1	Required Governmental Consents
Schedule 2.2(b)(i)	Seller's Wire Transfer Instructions
Schedule 4.5	Liens
Schedule 5.3	Certain Provisions from the GKN Purchase Agreements
Schedule 6.10	Surviving Agreements

EXHIBITS

Exhibit AStock PowerExhibit BTermination and ReleaseExhibit CGETRAG Shareholder Consent

PURCHASE AGREEMENT

THIS PURCHASE AGREEMENT, dated as of 21 July, 2011, is made by and between Dana Limited, an Ohio limited liability company (the "<u>Seller</u>") and GETRAG Getriebe- und Zahnradfabrik Hermann Hagenmeyer GmbH & Cie KG, a German limited partnership (the "<u>Purchaser</u>"). Purchaser and Seller are each referred to herein as a "<u>Party</u>" and collectively as the "<u>Parties</u>". Certain capitalized terms used herein are defined in <u>Article I</u> below.

This Agreement shall be of full force and effective only upon the satisfaction of the latest to occur of the following conditions precedent: (i) the approval of the transactions contemplated herein by the board of directors of Seller's parent, Dana Holding Corporation, a Delaware corporation ("<u>Parent</u>"), and (ii) the due execution and effectiveness of the GKN Purchase Agreements (as hereinafter defined), which must occur no later than July 29, 2011. The failure of any of these conditions precedent to be satisfied shall cause this Agreement to be null and void unless otherwise agreed by the Parties in writing.

WHEREAS, Seller owns 7,086 of the issued and outstanding shares of common stock, par value \$1.00 per share (the "<u>Shares</u>") of GETRAG Corporation, a Delaware corporation ("<u>GETRAG Corp.</u>"), which has an aggregate total number of issued and outstanding shares of common stock of 14,460;

WHEREAS, GETRAG US Holding GmbH, a German limited liability company (the "GETRAG Shareholder"), owns the remaining issued and outstanding shares of common stock, par value \$1.00 per share, of GETRAG Corp.; and

WHEREAS, Purchaser desires to acquire from Seller, and Seller desires to sell to Purchaser, the Shares.

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the premises and of the mutual representations, warranties, and covenants contained herein and for other good and valuable consideration, the receipt and adequacy of which are hereby acknowledged, the Parties hereby covenant and agree as follows:

ARTICLE I DEFINITIONS

Section 1.1 Definitions. When used in this Agreement, the following terms have the meanings set forth below:

"<u>Affiliate</u>" or "<u>Affiliates</u>" of any particular Person means any other Person or Persons controlling, controlled by, or under common Control with such particular Person.

"Agreement" means this Purchase Agreement, including all Exhibits and Schedules hereto, as amended from time to time in accordance with its terms.

"<u>Applicable Law</u>" means any applicable decree, determination, injunction, judgment, law, order, ordinance, regulation, rule, statute, or writ of any Governmental Authority, or arbitral body of competent jurisdiction.

"Business Day" means any day other than a Saturday or a Sunday or a day on which banks located in New York, New York or Stuttgart, Germany generally are authorized or required by Applicable Law to close.

"<u>Consent</u>" means any consent, approval, license, permit, waiver, order or authorization of, or registration, declaration or filing with, any Person, including any Governmental Consent.

"<u>Contract</u>" means any written or oral contract, commitment, agreement, arrangement (excluding any regulatory tariff), note, bond, mortgage, lease or other agreement legally binding on any Party.

"<u>Control</u>" (as used in the terms "Control(s)," "Controlling," "Controlled by" and "under common Control with") means (1) either: (i) holding 50% or more of the outstanding voting securities of an issuer or (ii) in the case of an unincorporated entity having the right to 50% or more of the profits of the entity, or having the right in the event of dissolution to 50% or more of the assets of the entity; or (2) having the contractual power presently to designate 50% or more of the directors of a profit or not-for-profit corporation.

"GETRAG Corp. Purchase Agreement" means that certain purchase agreement to be entered into by and among GETRAG Corp., Purchaser, the GETRAG Shareholder and GKN regarding the purchase of all of the issued and outstanding capital stock of GETRAG Corp. by GKN.

"<u>GETRAG Dana Holding GmbH Purchase Agreement</u>" means that certain purchase agreement by and among Seller, THI and Purchaser, as guarantor and consenting shareholder, dated as of the date hereof, related to the purchase of Seller's ownership interest in GETRAG Dana Holding GmbH, a German limited liability company, by Purchaser.

"GETRAG Parties" means Purchaser, GETRAG Corp. and the GETRAG Shareholder and each of their respective Affiliates.

"GKN" means GKN (United Kingdom) plc and one or more of its subsidiaries, as applicable.

"<u>GKN Purchase Agreements</u>" means the GETRAG Corp. Purchase Agreement, together with the purchase agreement to be entered into by Purchaser and one or more of its subsidiaries and GKN regarding the purchase of all of the issued and outstanding capital stock of GETRAG All Wheel Drive AB, a Swedish stock corporation, by GKN and the corresponding framework agreement among such parties for the aggregate purchase under the respective purchase agreements.

"<u>Governmental Authority</u>" means any federal, state or local administrative agency, or any court of competent jurisdiction, department, political subdivision or other governmental authority or instrumentality, in each case, whether domestic or foreign.

"<u>Governmental Consent</u>" means any consent, approval, license, permit, waiver, order or authorization of, notification to or registration, declaration or filing with, any Governmental Authority, including without limitation, the expiration or other termination of all applicable required waiting periods (and extensions thereof).

"Liability" or "Liabilities" means any direct or indirect indebtedness, liability, commitment or other obligation, whether fixed or unfixed, known or unknown, asserted or unasserted, secured or unsecured, matured or unmatured, accrued, incurred, absolute, contingent or otherwise.

"Liens" means any mortgage, pledge, security interest, encumbrance, claim, lien (including any lien for Taxes other than Taxes not yet due and payable or being disputed in good faith), or charge of any kind, other than any of the foregoing created by or through Purchaser or its Affiliates.

"Loss" or "Losses" means, with respect to any Person, any Liability, demand, claim, action, cause of action, cost, damage, deficiency, tax, penalty, fine or other loss or expense, whether or not arising out of a Third Party Claim, including, without limitation all interest, penalties, reasonable attorneys' fees and expenses and reasonable amounts paid or incurred in connection with any action, demand, Proceeding, investigation or settlement thereof, against or affecting such Person.

"<u>Person</u>" means and includes an individual, a partnership, a joint venture, a limited liability company, a corporation, a trust, an unincorporated organization, a group, or a government or other department or agency thereof, or any other entity.

"<u>Proceeding</u>" means any action, claim, suit, arbitration or legal, administrative or other proceeding pending or threatened, whether by or before any Governmental Authority.

"Required Governmental Consents" means the Governmental Consents set forth on Schedule 1.1 hereto.

"<u>Stockholders Agreement</u>" means that certain GETRAG Gears of North America Inc. Stockholders Agreement entered into by and among Seller, as successor to Dana Corporation, a Virginia corporation, the GETRAG Shareholder and GETRAG Corp.

"Tax" or "Taxes" means all, foreign or domestic, federal, state, local or foreign taxes, charges, fees, imposts, levies or other assessments, including all net income, gross receipts, capital, sales, use, *ad valorem*, transfer taxes, franchise, profits, inventory, capital stock, license, withholding, payroll, employment, social security, unemployment, fees or taxes for the privilege of doing business, value added, excise, severance, stamp, occupation, property, rollback and estimated taxes, customs duties, fees, assessments and other governmental charges of any kind whatsoever, together with all interest, penalties, fines, additions to tax or additional amounts imposed by any taxing authority with respect to such amounts.

"Tax Returns" means a report, return or other information required to be supplied to a Governmental Authority with respect to Taxes (including any amendments and schedules thereto).

"<u>Termination and Release</u>" means that certain Termination and Release to be entered into at the Closing by and among Seller, Purchaser, GETRAG Corp., the GETRAG Shareholder, GETRAG Dana Holding GmbH, GETRAG ALL WHEEL-DRIVE AB, THI and certain of their Affiliates, a form of which is attached hereto as <u>Exhibit B</u>.

"THI" means T. Hagenmeyer Industriebeteiligungsgesellschaft mbH, a German limited liability company.

"Transaction Documents" means this Agreement, all schedules hereto and any other certificates, agreements, and other documents and instruments required to be delivered hereunder or thereunder.

"<u>Transaction Taxes</u>" means any and all sales Taxes, transfer Taxes, stamp Taxes, conveyance Taxes, value added Tax, mortgage Taxes, intangible Taxes, documentary recording Taxes, license and registration fees, notarial fees incurred in connection with the execution of any deed of transfer and recording fees imposed by any Governmental Authority solely related to the transactions hereunder and only as such are in effect through the date of Closing.

Section 1.2 <u>Cross Reference</u>. The following terms are defined in the following Sections of this Agreement:

Term	Section
Claims Notice	8.3
Closing	2.2(a)
Closing Date	2.2(a)
Companies	6.8
GETRAG Corp.	Recitals
GETRAG Shareholder	Recitals
GETRAG Shareholder Consent	3.2(e)
GPG	6.1(c)
GPG Transaction	6.1(c)
Indemnified Party	8.3
Indemnifying Party	8.3
Outside Date	7.1(b)
Parent	Recitals
Party/Parties	Recitals
Purchase Price	2.1
Purchaser	Recitals
Purchaser Indemnitees	8.2(a)
Seller	Recitals
Seller Indemnitees	8.2(b)
Seller's Wire Transfer Instructions	2.2(b)(i)
Shares	Recitals
Stock Power	3.1(f)

Term	Section
Survival Period	8.1
Third Party Claim	8.4(a)
Third Party Claimant	8.4(a)

ARTICLE II THE CLOSING TRANSACTIONS

Section 2.1 <u>Purchase of Shares</u>. On the basis of the representations, warranties, covenants and agreements herein, and subject to the satisfaction or waiver of the conditions set forth herein and the terms hereof, at the Closing, Purchaser shall purchase from Seller, and Seller shall sell and transfer to Purchaser, the Shares, free and clear of any Liens. The aggregate purchase price for the Shares, equal to U.S. \$104,000,000 (the "<u>Purchase Price</u>") shall be payable by the Purchaser to Seller in immediately available funds at the Closing.

Section 2.2 Closing Transactions.

(a) <u>Closing</u>. The closing of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement (the "<u>Closing</u>") shall take place at the offices of becker bohn rechtsanwälte at Breitscheidstr. 10, 70174 Stuttgart, Germany on the third Business Day following the satisfaction or waiver of all conditions to the obligations of the applicable Parties to consummate the transactions contemplated hereby (other than conditions with respect to actions the respective Parties will take at the Closing itself), or at such other place or time or on such other date as may be mutually agreed by Purchaser and Seller in such form as provided for in <u>Section 9.6</u> hereof. The date and time of the Closing are herein referred to as the "<u>Closing Date</u>."

(b) The Closing Transactions. At the Closing:

(i) Purchaser shall pay an aggregate amount equal to the Purchase Price in cash by wire transfer of immediately available funds to such bank account(s) designated by Seller on <u>Schedule 2.2(b)(i)</u> attached hereto or as otherwise designated in writing by Seller at least five (5) Business Days prior to the Closing Date ("<u>Seller's Wire Transfer Instructions</u>");

(ii) Each Party shall deliver the certificates and other documents and instruments required to be delivered by or on behalf of such Party under <u>Article III</u>, as applicable; and

(iii) The Parties shall sign three original copies of a Closing confirmation stating that all Closing conditions of Seller and Purchaser have been fulfilled or waived.

ARTICLE III CONDITIONS TO CLOSING

Section 3.1 <u>Conditions to the Purchaser's Obligations</u>. The obligations of Purchaser to consummate the transactions contemplated by this Agreement are subject to the satisfaction of the following conditions as of the Closing Date:

(a) The representations and warranties set forth in <u>Article IV</u> shall be true and correct at and as of the Closing Date in all material respects (without giving effect to any limitation as to "<u>materiality</u>" set forth therein) as though then made;

(b) Seller shall have performed and complied in all material respects with all of the covenants and agreements required to be performed by it under this Agreement on or before the Closing;

(c) The Required Governmental Consents that are required by Applicable Law to be obtained prior to the Closing shall have been obtained;

(d) There shall be no Applicable Law that is in effect that prohibits the consummation of any of the transactions contemplated hereby;

(e) Each of the conditions to closing contained in the GETRAG Dana Holding GmbH Purchase Agreement shall have been fulfilled or irrevocably waived;

(f) Seller shall have delivered to Purchaser a duly executed stock power assignment separate from certificate in the form attached hereto as <u>Exhibit A</u> (the "<u>Stock Power</u>") for the transfer of the Shares to Purchaser;

(g) Seller shall have delivered to Purchaser the Termination and Release duly executed by Seller; and

(h) The conditions precedent to the purchaser's obligations under the GETRAG Corp. Purchase Agreement shall have been fulfilled or waived other than the Closing and the associated transfer of the Shares from Seller to Purchaser as set forth in this Agreement and the closing of the GETRAG Dana Holding GmbH Purchase Agreement, each of which the Parties acknowledge is a closing condition to the GETRAG Corp. Purchase Agreement.

Any condition specified in this Section 3.1 may be waived by the Purchaser in its sole discretion.

Section 3.2 <u>Conditions to Sellers' Obligations</u>. The obligations of Seller to consummate the transactions contemplated by this Agreement are subject to the satisfaction of the following conditions as of the Closing Date:

(a) The representations and warranties set forth in <u>Article V</u> shall be true and correct in all material respects (without giving effect to any limitation as to "<u>materiality</u>" set forth therein) at and as of the Closing Date as though then made;

(b) Purchaser shall have performed and complied in all material respects with all of the covenants and agreements required to be performed by it under this Agreement on or before the Closing;

(c) The Required Governmental Consents that are required by Applicable Law to be obtained prior to the Closing shall have been duly sought and obtained and shall be in full force and effect as of the Closing;

(d) There shall be no Applicable Law that is in effect that prohibits the consummation of any of the transactions contemplated hereby;

(e) Purchaser shall have delivered the GETRAG Shareholder consent duly executed by the GETRAG Shareholder in the form attached as <u>Exhibit C</u> (the "<u>GETRAG Shareholder Consent</u>"), in which the GETRAG Shareholder (i) consents to the transfer of the Shares by Seller as contemplated hereunder and (ii) acknowledges and agrees that Section 4.3 (Right of First Refusal) of the Stockholders Agreement will not apply to the sale and transfer of the Shares by Seller pursuant to this Agreement;

(f) Purchaser shall have delivered to Seller the Termination and Release duly executed by Purchaser and each of its Affiliates that is a party thereto; and

(g) Each of the conditions to closing contained in the GETRAG Dana Holding GmbH Purchase Agreement shall have been fulfilled or irrevocably waived.

Any condition specified in this Section 3.2 may be waived by Seller in its sole discretion.

ARTICLE IV REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF SELLER

Seller represents and warrants that the statements contained in this <u>Article IV</u> are true and correct as of the date hereof and will be true and correct until the Closing Date.

Section 4.1 <u>Organization</u>. Seller is a limited liability company duly organized and validly existing and in good standing under the laws of its state of organization and has the requisite entity power and authority to own its properties and to carry on its business as it is now being conducted, in all material respects.

Section 4.2 <u>Authority and Binding Effect</u>. Except for the approval of the board of directors of Parent and the approval of the board of directors of Seller, Seller has all entity power and authority to execute and deliver this Agreement and the other Transaction Documents to be executed and delivered by, or on behalf of, Seller, and to consummate the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby. The execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement and the other Transaction Documents have been duly and validly authorized by all necessary entity action on the part of Seller and no additional authorization on the part of Seller is necessary in connection with the execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement or the other Transaction Documents. This Agreement has been duly executed and delivered by Seller and this Agreement is (and the other Transaction Documents when executed and delivered will be) a legal, valid and binding obligation of Seller enforceable against Seller in accordance with

their respective terms, subject to applicable bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, moratorium and similar laws affecting creditors' rights and remedies generally and to general principles of equity.

Section 4.3 <u>No Violations</u>. Subject to obtaining (i) the Required Governmental Consents, (ii) the approval of the board of directors of Parent, (iii) the approval of the board of directors of Seller, (iv) the GETRAG Shareholder Consent to be delivered by Purchaser at the Closing pursuant to <u>Section 3.2(e)</u> above and (v) the acknowledgement from Citicorp USA, Inc. referred to in <u>Schedule 5.3</u>, the execution and delivery of this Agreement and the other Transaction Documents by Seller and the performance and consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby by Seller do not and will not (a) conflict with or violate any provision of the organizational documents of the Seller, (b) conflict with, or result in the breach of, or constitute a violation of or default under, or result in the termination, cancellation or acceleration (whether after the giving of notice or the lapse of time or both) of any right or obligation of the Seller, (c) to Seller's knowledge, after reasonable inquiry, violate or result in a breach of or constitute a default under any Applicable Law to which Seller is subject, except, in the cases of clauses (b) and (c), for any conflict, breach, default, termination, cancellation, acceleration, loss of benefit or violation, which, individually or in the aggregate, would not materially impair Seller's ability to perform its obligations hereunder and could not prohibit or materially delay the performance of this Agreement by Seller.

Section 4.4 <u>Consents and Approvals</u>. Except for the (i) the Required Governmental Consents, (ii) the approval of the board of directors of Parent, (iii) the approval of the board of directors of Seller, (iv) the GETRAG Shareholder Consent to be delivered by Purchaser at or prior to the Closing pursuant to <u>Section 3.2(e)</u> above and (v) the acknowledgement from Citicorp USA, Inc. referred to in <u>Schedule 5.3</u>, no Consent is required to be obtained by Seller in connection with the execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement and the other Transaction Documents by Seller or the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby by Seller, except for any Consent the failure to obtain would not materially impair Seller's ability to perform its obligations hereunder and could not prohibit or materially delay the performance of this Agreement by Seller.

Section 4.5 <u>Shares</u>. Seller is the owner of the Shares, free and clear of any Liens other than Liens set forth on <u>Schedule 4.5</u> hereto or Liens that will be discharged or released at or prior to Closing.

Section 4.6 <u>Brokers and Finders</u>. There is no investment banker, broker, finder or other intermediary which has been retained by or is authorized to act on behalf of, or is entitled to any fee or commission from Seller in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

Section 4.7 <u>NO ADDITIONAL REPRESENTATIONS</u>. EXCEPT AS SPECIFICALLY AND EXPRESSLY SET FORTH IN THIS <u>ARTICLE IV</u>, SELLER MAKES NO REPRESENTATIONS OR WARRANTIES OF ANY KIND OR NATURE, EXPRESS OR IMPLIED, WITH RESPECT TO THE MATTERS CONTEMPLATED HEREBY. PURCHASER ACKNOWLEDGES AND AGREES THAT IT IS NOT RELYING ON ANY STATEMENT, INFORMATION OR REPRESENTATION MADE

BY OR ON BEHALF OF SELLER EXCEPT AS SPECIFICALLY SET FORTH IN THIS ARTICLE IV.

ARTICLE V REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF PURCHASER

Purchaser represents and warrants that the statements contained in this <u>Article V</u> are true and correct as of the date hereof and will be true and correct until the Closing Date.

Section 5.1 <u>**Organization**</u>. The Purchaser is a duly organized and validly existing German limited partnership (*Kommanditgesellschaft*) and has all requisite power and authority to own its properties and to carry on its business as it is now being conducted in all material respects.

Section 5.2 <u>Authority and Binding Effect</u>. The Purchaser has all requisite power and authority to execute and deliver this Agreement and the other Transaction Documents to be executed and delivered by the Purchaser and to consummate the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby. The execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement and the other Transaction Documents have been duly and validly authorized by all necessary action on the part of the Purchaser and no additional authorization on the part of the Purchaser is necessary in connection with the execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement has been duly executed and delivered by the Purchaser and this Agreement is (and the other Transaction Documents when executed and delivered by the Purchaser will be) a legal, valid and binding obligation of the Purchaser enforceable against the Purchaser in accordance with their respective terms, subject to applicable bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, moratorium and similar laws affecting creditors' rights and remedies generally and to general principles of equity.

Section 5.3 <u>Sale of Interest in GETRAG Corp.</u> <u>Schedule 5.3</u> hereto sets forth an accurate summary of the conditions to closing of the GKN Purchase Agreements, contained in the GKN Purchase Agreements.

Section 5.4 <u>No Violations</u>. Subject to obtaining the Required Governmental Consents and the GETRAG Shareholder Consent, the execution and delivery of this Agreement and the other Transaction Documents and the performance and consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby by Purchaser do not and will not (a) conflict with or violate any provision of organizational documents of Purchaser, (b) conflict with, or result in the breach of, or constitute a violation of or default under, or result in the termination, cancellation or acceleration (whether after the giving of notice or the lapse of time or both) of any right or obligation of Purchaser under, any material Contract to which the Purchaser is party or to which any of its assets is subject, or (c) violate or result in a breach of or constitute a default under any Applicable Law to which Purchaser is subject or by which Purchaser or any of its assets is bound or affected, except, in the cases of <u>clauses (b)</u> and (c), for any conflict, breach, default, termination, cancellation, acceleration, loss of benefit or violation which, individually or in the aggregate, would not materially impair Purchaser's ability to perform its obligations hereunder and is not reasonably likely to prohibit or materially delay the performance of this Agreement by Purchaser.

Section 5.5 <u>Consents and Approvals</u>. Except for the Required Governmental Consents and the GETRAG Shareholder Consent, no Consent is required to be obtained by the Purchaser or any Affiliate of Purchaser in connection with the execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement and the other Transaction Documents by Purchaser or the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby, other than in all cases where the failure to obtain such Consent would not materially impair Purchaser's ability to perform its obligations hereunder.

Section 5.6 <u>Brokers and Finders</u>. There is no investment banker, broker, finder or other intermediary which has been retained by, is authorized to act on behalf of, or is entitled to any fee or commission from Purchaser in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

ARTICLE VI COVENANTS

Section 6.1 Certain Post-Signing Conduct. Between the execution hereof and the Closing hereunder:

(a) Purchaser shall comply, and shall cause each of its Affiliates, as applicable, to comply, in all material respects with all of the requirements, covenants and obligations set forth in the GKN Purchase Agreements and shall promptly notify Seller in writing of any notice of alleged violation of the GKN Purchase Agreements delivered by any party or parties thereto to any other party or parties thereto, which notification shall include all detail necessary for Seller to evaluate such violation.

(b) Purchaser shall use its, and shall cause its Affiliates to use their, reasonable best efforts and diligently seek to fulfill the conditions precedent to Purchaser's, or its Affiliate's, obligations and GKN's obligations under the GKN Purchase Agreements and to proceed with the closing of the transactions contemplated under the GKN Purchase Agreements as quickly as possible and in any event within ninety (90) calendar days following the effectiveness of the GKN Purchase Agreements. Purchaser agrees to keep Seller informed, and shall provide Seller with regular updates, regarding the status of the closing conditions under the GKN Purchase Agreements and the expected timing of closing of the transactions contemplated under the GKN Purchase Agreements does not, or is not reasonably expected by Purchaser or the parties to the GKN Purchase Agreements to, occur within ninety (90) calendar days following the effectiveness of the GKN Purchase Agreements, purchaser shall provide Seller with a detailed disclosure outlining (i) the outstanding conditions precedent to the Purchaser's, or its Affiliate's, obligations and GKN's obligations under the GKN Purchase Agreements, (ii) the reasons for such delay and (iii) an updated estimate for when the closing of the transactions contemplated under the GKN Purchase Agreements will occur.

(c) GETRAG Corp. may complete the sale and transfer of its ownership interests in GETRAG Precision Gear Company, LLC ("GPG") (including the interests in GETRAG Hi-Tech Gears (India) Private Limited) to Purchaser or one of its Affiliates (the "GPG

Transaction"), and Seller hereby consents to the GPG Transaction; provided that the Closing occurs within seven (7) calendar days following the closing of the GPG Transaction.

Section 6.2 Cooperation; Consents. Seller and Purchaser shall, except as otherwise provided herein, use reasonable best efforts to fulfill the conditions precedent to the other applicable Party's obligations under this Agreement. Without limiting the foregoing, the Parties shall cooperate with, and do all things reasonably requested to assist, one another: (i) in the prompt preparation and filing (which filing shall occur as quickly as practicable consistent with the Parties' obligations herein) of any filings required with respect to any Required Governmental Consents, including in connection with the making of such filings and providing copies of all documents to the non-filing Party's advisors prior to filing and, if requested, accepting reasonable additions, deletions, or changes suggested in connection therewith; and (ii) in seeking timely to obtain all Required Governmental Consents or to make any related filings. The Parties shall keep each other apprised of the status of any communications with, and any inquiries or requests for additional information from, any applicable Governmental Authority and shall comply promptly with any such inquiry or request and shall promptly provide any supplemental information requested in connection with the filings made hereunder pursuant to Applicable Law as required to facilitate obtaining promptly the Required Governmental Consents. Any such supplemental information shall be in substantial compliance, with the requirements of Applicable Law. Each Party shall use reasonable best efforts to obtain expiration or termination of the waiting period under any clearance required with respect to any Required Governmental Consents for the consummation of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement. All fees, expenses and disbursements incurred by the GETRAG Parties, Seller, any Affiliate of Seller or any of the GETRAG Parties or any third party Person (provided that, with respect to third party Persons, such expenses are payable by any of the GETRAG Parties, Seller or an Affiliate of Seller or any GETRAG Party) in connection with the matters referred to in this Section 6.2 shall be borne by Purchaser whether or not incurred by Purchaser or on its behalf. For the avoidance of doubt, the fees, expenses and disbursements referenced in the preceding sentence shall not include any fees of Seller's, or its Affiliate's, counsel, except as provided for in Section 6.3.

Section 6.3 <u>Transaction Costs, Fees and Taxes</u>. To the extent applicable, Purchaser shall be solely responsible for any (i) Transaction Taxes, (ii) fees related to any filings required for the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereunder, including, without limitation, the costs of the notarial recording; provided, however, that Purchaser shall not be responsible for any such fees related to any securities filings of Seller or its Affiliates required by the fact that an Affiliate of Seller is a publicly listed corporation, (iii) management bonuses or retention arrangements, (iv) severance packages, (v) statutory employment obligations or (vi) other fees or expenses of any nature, in each case, attributable to or resulting from this Agreement or the transactions contemplated by the GETRAG Corp. Purchase Agreement; provided, however</u>, except as provided in <u>Section 6.2</u> or in clauses (i) through (vi) of this <u>Section 6.3</u>, whether or not the transactions contemplated by this Agreement are consummated, each Party shall pay its own fees and expenses incident to the negotiation, preparation, execution, delivery and performance hereof, including the fees and expenses of its counsel, accountants and other representatives.

Section 6.4 <u>Pre-Closing Taxes</u>. The GETRAG Parties shall be solely responsible for all Taxes of any kind whatsoever of any of the GETRAG Parties or their respective Affiliates, whether arising prior to or after the Closing or relating to pre or post-Closing periods.

Section 6.5 <u>Insurance</u>. The Purchaser shall cause GETRAG Corp. through the date of Closing, to maintain in effect insurance, including, without limitation, commercial general liability insurance policies and Directors' and Officers' insurance policies, in the manner and amounts currently in effect.

Section 6.6 <u>Notice of Certain Matters</u>. From the date hereof through the Closing, each applicable Party, upon obtaining knowledge of such matter, shall give prompt notice to the other Party of (a) the occurrence, or failure to occur, after the date hereof of any event which occurrence or failure would be likely to cause any representation or warranty contained in this Agreement or in any Exhibit or Schedule hereto to be materially untrue or inaccurate, as it relates to such Party, and (b) any failure of the Party to materially comply with or satisfy any covenant, condition or agreement to be complied with or satisfied by it under this Agreement or any Exhibit or Schedule hereto.

Section 6.7 <u>Publicity</u>. The Parties shall consult with each other before issuing <u>any</u> press release or otherwise making any public statements with respect to this Agreement or the transactions contemplated by this Agreement and, except as may be required by Applicable Law or any securities exchange on which the securities of a Party or an Affiliate are listed, neither Party shall issue any such press release or make any such public statement without the prior written approval of the other Party, which shall not be unreasonably withheld. For the avoidance of doubt, whether or not such approval by the other Party is required, to the extent practicable, the other Party shall be notified in writing before any press release or public statement is issued, including any disclosure required by Applicable Law or securities exchange, and if such prior notice is not practicable, written notice of such press release or public statement shall be given to the other Party promptly after such issuance.

Section 6.8 <u>Post-Closing Access</u>. Following the Closing Date, the Purchaser shall, to the extent Purchaser or any of its Affiliates has access thereto, allow Seller, upon reasonable prior notice and during regular business hours, through its employees and representatives, the right to examine and make copies of the books and records of GETRAG Corp., GPG or GETRAG Hi-Tech Gears (India) Private Limited (collectively, the "<u>Companies</u>") to the extent it relates to the Companies' data until the Closing Date, for any reasonable business purpose relating to its businesses, including the preparation or examination of Tax Returns, regulatory filings and financial statements and the conduct of any litigation or the conduct of any regulatory, contract holder, participant or other dispute resolution whether pending or threatened.

Section 6.9 <u>Resignations</u>. The Seller appointed directors and officers, as applicable, of GETRAG Corp. or any of its Affiliates shall tender their resignations at, or prior to, the Closing to become effective as of the Closing Date.

Section 6.10 <u>Termination of Agreements and Obligations</u>. Pursuant to the Termination and Release, all agreements and obligations of Seller or any of its Affiliates with respect to GETRAG Corp. or any of its Affiliates shall terminate and be of no further force and

effect, with the exception of the rights and obligations set forth herein and those agreements set forth on <u>Schedule 6.10</u> hereto. Purchaser shall cause its Affiliates, as necessary, to execute the Termination and Release at, or prior to, Closing. The Parties agree that their intent and agreement in entering into the Termination and Release is (1) to terminate all agreements between or among the Parties and any of their Affiliates (except as expressly excluded from the Termination and Release) and (2) for each Party and its Affiliates and their respective shareholders, successors and assigns to provide a release to the other Party, its Affiliates and their respective employees, directors, officers, successors and assigns as provided for in the Termination and Release. The Parties agree that <u>Exhibit B</u> hereto is in the form that will be entered into at Closing subject only to any persons or entities being added as signatories to the Agreement and Release in order to give effect to the Parties' intent.

Section 6.11 <u>Transfer of the Shares</u>. Seller shall transfer to Purchaser title to the Shares free and clear of any Liens.

ARTICLE VII TERMINATION

Section 7.1 <u>Termination</u>. This Agreement may be terminated and the transactions contemplated by this Agreement may be abandoned at any time prior to the Closing:

(a) by the mutual written agreement of the Parties;

(b) by either Party, by giving written notice of such termination to the other Party, if the Closing shall not have occurred on or before the 275th calendar day after the date of this Agreement (the "<u>Outside Date</u>"); <u>provided</u> that the right to terminate this Agreement under this <u>clause b</u> shall not be available to any Party whose failure to fulfill any obligation under this Agreement has been the cause of, or resulted in, the failure of the Closing to occur on or before the Outside Date;

(c) by either Party, if any Applicable Law of a Governmental Authority of competent jurisdiction shall have been finally and unappealably enacted, entered or promulgated prohibiting the consummation of the Closing; <u>provided</u> that the Party seeking to terminate this Agreement pursuant to this <u>clause c</u> shall have used reasonable best efforts to remove the effects of such Applicable Law, and such Party shall have complied with its obligations under <u>Section 6.2</u>;

(d) by either Party upon a material breach by the other Party which would prevent the Closing, which breach has not been cured within twenty (20) calendar days after written notice thereof has been provided to such other Party; <u>provided</u> that there shall be no right to terminate if such breach was caused, in whole or in part, by a material breach of this Agreement by the Party seeking to terminate this Agreement pursuant to this <u>clause d</u>; or

(e) by the Purchaser, if the condition set forth in <u>Section 3.1(a)</u> with respect to <u>Section 4.5</u> shall have become incapable of fulfillment and is not cured within thirty (30) days after written notice thereof has been provided by Seller to the Purchaser <u>provided</u> that there shall be no right to terminate if such breach was caused, in whole or in part, by a material breach of this Agreement by the Purchaser.

Section 7.2 <u>Effect of Termination</u>. If this Agreement is terminated as permitted under <u>Section 7.1</u>, such termination shall be without Liability to either Party or its respective Affiliates, and following such termination neither Party shall have any Liability under this Agreement or relating to the transactions contemplated by this Agreement; <u>provided</u> that (i) except as provided below, no such termination shall relieve any Party from any representation or warranty for the circumstance that has caused the termination, and neither shall it relieve any Party that has breached any provision of this Agreement from Liability for such breach, (ii) except as provided below, any such breaching Party shall remain fully liable for any and all Losses incurred or suffered by the other Party as a result of such breach and (iii) no Party shall be liable for any change in Applicable Law after the date of this Agreement, provided that such Party shall have used its reasonable best efforts to remove the effects of such Applicable Law and such Party shall have complied with its obligations under <u>Section 6.2</u>. The provisions of <u>Section 6.7</u> shall survive any termination of this Agreement and shall remain in full force and effect.

ARTICLE VIII INDEMNIFICATION

Section 8.1 <u>Survival of Representations and Warranties and Covenants.</u> The representations, warranties and covenants of the Parties contained in this Agreement shall survive the Closing for the applicable period set forth in this <u>Section 8.1</u> (each, a "<u>Survival Period</u>"), and any and all claims and causes of action for indemnification under this <u>Article VIII</u> arising out of the inaccuracy or breach of any representation, warranty or covenant of a Party must be made prior to the termination of the applicable Survival Period. The Parties agree that all of the representations, warranties and covenants of the Parties contained in this Agreement and any and all claims and causes of action for indemnification under this <u>Article VIII</u> related thereto shall survive until the third anniversary of the Closing; <u>provided</u>, <u>however</u>, that the representation and warranty in <u>Section 4.5</u> shall survive until the eighth anniversary of the Closing, unless, in the case of covenants or agreements, a specified survival period is otherwise set forth in this Agreement (in which case such specified date will control) Notwithstanding the foregoing, any obligations to indemnify, defend and hold harmless pursuant to <u>Section 8.2</u> shall not terminate with respect to any item as to which the Indemnified Party (as defined below) shall have, before the expiration of the applicable Survival Period, previously made a claim by delivering a notice of such claim (stating in reasonable detail the basis of such claim) to the Indemnifying Party (as defined below) in accordance with <u>Section 8.3</u>.

Section 8.2 Obligation to Indemnify.

(a) If the Closing occurs, Seller agrees to indemnify, defend and hold harmless Purchaser and its directors, officers, employees, Affiliates, successors, permitted assigns, agents and representatives (in each case, collectively, the "<u>Purchaser Indemnitees</u>") from and against all Losses resulting from (i) any breach of any of the representations and warranties contained in <u>Article IV</u> and (ii) any breach of any of the covenants or other agreements of Seller contained in this Agreement.

(b) Purchaser agrees to indemnify, defend and hold harmless Seller, and its directors, officers, employees, Affiliates, successors, permitted assigns, agents and

representatives (collectively, the "<u>Seller Indemnitees</u>"), from and against all Losses resulting from (i) any breach of any of the representations and warranties contained in <u>Article V</u>, (ii) any breach of any of the covenants and agreements of Purchaser contained in this Agreement, (iii) Purchaser's failure to consummate the transactions contemplated by this Agreement despite satisfaction of the conditions to Purchaser's obligations set forth in <u>Section 3.1</u> hereof, (iv) any Losses attributable to the conduct of the business of GETRAG Corp. or its Affiliates, or any of their respective operations or acts or omissions, whether occurring prior to or following the Closing or (v) any Losses attributable to or arising in connection with the ownership agreements or organizational documents of GPG or GETRAG Hi-Tech Gears (India) Private Limited.

(c) Upon making any indemnification payment under this <u>Article VIII</u>, the Indemnifying Party will, to the extent of such payment, be subrogated to all rights of the Indemnified Party against any third party Person in respect of the Loss to which the payment relates; <u>provided</u>, <u>however</u>, that until the Indemnified Party recovers full payment of its Loss, any and all claims of the Indemnifying Party against any such third party Person on account of said payment are hereby made expressly subordinated and subjected in right of payment to the Indemnified Party's rights against such third party. Without limiting the generality of any other provision hereof, each such Indemnified Party and Indemnifying Party shall duly execute upon request all instruments reasonably necessary to evidence and perfect the above-described subrogation and subordination rights.

(d) Neither Seller nor Purchaser shall have any right to set off any Losses under this <u>Article VIII</u> against any payments to be made by such Party or Parties pursuant to this Agreement or any other agreement among the Parties or their respective Affiliates.

(e) No Party shall be liable for any change in Applicable Law after the date of this Agreement provided that such Party shall have complied with its obligations under <u>Section 6.1</u> and <u>6.2</u> hereof.

(f) The provisions of this <u>Section 8.2</u> are intended to be for the benefit of, and shall be enforceable by each of the Purchaser Indemnitees or Seller Indemnitees, as applicable, and each such Person's heirs, representatives, successors or permitted assigns, it being expressly agreed that such Persons shall be third party beneficiaries of this <u>Section 8.2</u>.

(g) Except as provided in <u>Section 8.2(b)(iii)</u>, the indemnification provisions of this <u>Article VIII</u> shall not be enforceable until the Closing has occurred.

Section 8.3 <u>Claims Notice</u>. In the event that either a Purchaser Indemnitee or a Seller Indemnitee wishes to assert a claim for indemnification hereunder, such Party seeking indemnification (the "<u>Indemnified Party</u>") shall deliver written notice (a "<u>Claims Notice</u>") to the other Party (the "<u>Indemnifying Party</u>") no later than twenty (20) Business Days after the Indemnified Party becoming aware of the claim, specifying in reasonable detail (to the extent known) the facts constituting the basis for, and the amount (if known) of, the claim asserted. Failure to deliver a Claims Notice with respect to a claim in a timely manner as specified in the preceding sentence shall not be deemed a waiver of the Indemnified Party's right to indemnification hereunder for Losses in connection with such claim except to the extent the Indemnifying Party shall have been actually and materially prejudiced as a result of such failure.

Section 8.4 Right to Contest Claims of Third Parties.

(a) The Indemnifying Party shall have the right, but not the obligation, upon written notice to the Indemnified Party within twenty (20) Business Days following receipt of notice thereof, to investigate, contest, assume the defense of or settle any claim or demand made, or any action, Proceeding or investigation instituted, by any Person not a party to this Agreement (a "<u>Third Party Claimant</u>") that may result in a Loss with respect to which the Indemnified Party would be entitled to indemnification pursuant to this <u>Article VIII</u> (a "<u>Third Party Claim</u>"); provided that the Indemnified Party may, at its option and at its own expense, participate in the investigation, contesting, defense or settlement of any such Third Party Claim through representatives and counsel of its own choosing; and, provided further, that the Indemnifying Party shall not settle any Third Party Claim unless (i) such settlement is on exclusively monetary terms and the Indemnifying Party shall pay or cause to be paid all amounts arising out of such settlement either concurrently or with the effectiveness thereof, (ii)such settlement includes a complete and irrevocable general release executed by all Persons who brought such Third Party Claim, which release shall release the Indemnified Party from any Liability, or (iii) the Indemnified Party shall have consented in writing to the terms of such settlement, which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld or delayed. The Indemnifying Party shall be liable for the fees and expenses of counsel employed by the Indemnified Party for any period during which the Indemnifying Party has failed to assume the defense thereof and for any period during which the interests of the Indemnifying Party and Indemnified Party may conflict, giving rise to the right of the Indemnified Party to employ counsel of its own choosing. Whether or not the Indemnifying Party shall have assumed the defense of such Third Party Claim, the Indemnified Party shall not settle, compromise or pay any Third Party Claim for whic

(b) The Indemnifying Party shall be entitled to participate in (but not to control) the defense of any Third Party Claim which it has not elected to assume the defense of with its own counsel and at its own expense.

(c) Purchaser and Seller shall make mutually available to each other all relevant information in their possession relating to any Third Party Claim (except to the extent that such action would result in a loss of attorney client privilege) and shall cooperate with each other in the defense thereof.

Section 8.5 <u>Indemnification Payments</u>. Any payment under <u>Article VIII</u> shall be treated as an adjustment to the Purchase Price for Tax purposes and shall be made by wire transfer of immediately available funds to such account or accounts as the Indemnified Party shall designate to the Indemnifying Party in writing.

Section 8.6 <u>Exclusivity</u>. In the absence of fraud, following the Closing, the indemnities provided for in <u>Article VIII</u> shall be the exclusive remedies of the Parties and their respective officers, directors, employees, Affiliates, agents, representatives, successors and assigns for any breach of or inaccuracy in any representation or warranty contained in this Agreement, or any breach of any of the covenants or other agreements contained in this Agreement. To the extent permissible by Applicable Law, any additional rights and remedies of the Purchaser with respect to any impairment of the Share are excluded. Any rights of the

Purchaser (i) to reimbursement of Losses resulting from the breach of pre-contractual duties, or (ii) to avoidance of this agreement because of the lack of substantial qualities shall also be excluded.

Section 8.7 <u>Enforcement by Third Parties</u>. The provisions of this <u>Article VIII</u> are (i) intended to be for the benefit of, and shall be enforceable by each Seller Indemnitee and Purchaser Indemnitee and the heirs and representatives of such Seller Indemnitee or Purchaser Indemnitee, as applicable, it being expressly agreed that such Persons shall be third party beneficiaries of this <u>Article VIII</u>, and (ii) in addition to, and not in substitution for, any other right to indemnification or contribution that any such Person has by contract or otherwise (including pursuant to the terms hereof).

ARTICLE IX MISCELLANEOUS

Section 9.1 <u>Notices</u>. Any notice or other communication required or permitted hereunder shall be in writing and shall be delivered personally (by courier or otherwise), or sent by certified or registered mail, postage prepaid and return receipt requested, or by express mail. Any such notice shall be deemed given when so delivered personally or by courier mails, as follows:

(a) if to Seller:

Dana Limited 3939 Technology Drive Maumee, OH 43537 Attn.: General Counsel

With a concurrent copy to:

Hunton & Williams LLP Riverfront Plaza, East Tower 951 East Byrd Street Richmond, VA 23219 Attn: Robert Acosta-Lewis

(b) If to Purchaser:

GETRAG Getriebe- und Zahnradfabrik Hermann Hagenmeyer GmbH & Cie KG Hermann-Hagenmeyer-Strasse D-74199 Untergruppenbach, Germany Attn.: Mihir Kotecha

With a concurrent copy to:

becker bohn rechtsanwälte Breitscheidstrasse 10 D-70174 Stuttgart, Germany Attn: Dr. Christoph Becker

Moore & Van Allen PLLC 100 N. Tryon Street, Suite 4700 Charlotte, NC 28202 Attn: Michael E. Zeller

Any Party may, by notice given in accordance with this <u>Section 9.1</u> to the other Party, designate another address or person for receipt of notices hereunder; <u>provided</u> that notice of such a change shall be effective upon receipt.

Section 9.2 <u>Applicable Law</u>. This Agreement shall be governed by and construed and enforced in accordance with the internal laws of the State of Delaware, without regard to its conflict of laws principles.

Section 9.3 <u>Dispute Resolution</u>. All disputes which may arise out of or in connection with this Agreement are to be referred to arbitration pursuant to the Rules of Arbitration of the International Chamber of Commerce as in force at the date of these proceedings excluding ordinary court proceedings. The arbitration tribunal shall also be entitled to decide on the validity of this arbitration clause. The arbitration tribunal shall consist of three arbitrators. Place of arbitration shall be Stuttgart, Federal Republic of Germany. The arbitration shall be conducted in English (however, all documents and deeds may be filed in English or German). Regarding the procedure, especially with respect to taking evidence, the arbitration tribunal shall apply Delaware law. A dissenting opinion shall not be permissible.

Section 9.4 <u>Attorneys' Fees</u>. If any Proceeding is brought by one Party against another Party, the party succeeding or prevailing in whole shall be entitled to recover its reasonable attorneys fees and other costs incurred in that action or Proceeding, in addition to any other relief to which it may be entitled. In all other Proceedings each Party shall pay its own fees and expenses.

Section 9.5 <u>Entire Agreement</u>. This Agreement and the other Transaction Documents (including any additional agreements contemplated hereby or thereby and the Disclosure Schedules) contain the entire agreement among the Parties with respect to the subject matter hereof and supersede all prior agreements, written or oral, with respect thereto.

Section 9.6 <u>Waivers and Amendments; Non Contractual Remedies; Preservation of Remedies</u>. This Agreement may be amended, superseded, canceled, renewed or extended, and the terms hereof may be waived, only by a written instrument signed by each of the Parties or, in the case of a waiver, by the Party waiving compliance, provided that, in the event that Applicable Law provides for stricter requirements as to form, the Parties will observe such legal requirements. Except as provided in <u>Article VIII</u>, no delay on the part of any Party in exercising any right, power or privilege hereunder shall operate as a waiver thereof, nor shall any waiver on

the part of any Party of any right, power or privilege, or any single or partial exercise of any such right, power or privilege, preclude any further exercise thereof or the exercise of any other such right, power or privilege.

Section 9.7 Severability. If any provision of this Agreement (or any portion thereof) or the application of any such provision (or any portion thereof) to any Person or circumstance shall be held invalid, illegal or unenforceable in any respect by a court or arbitration board of competent jurisdiction, such invalidity, illegality or unenforceability shall not affect any other provision hereof (or the remaining portion thereof) or the application of such provision to any other Persons or circumstances. Upon such determination that any provision of this Agreement (or any portion thereof) or the application of any such provision (or any portion thereof) to any Person or circumstance is invalid, illegal or unenforceable, the Parties shall negotiate in good faith to modify this Agreement so as to effect the original intent of the Parties as closely as possible in an acceptable manner to the end that the transactions contemplated hereby are fulfilled to the extent possible.

Section 9.8 Binding Effect; Assignment.

(a) This Agreement shall be binding upon and inure to the benefit of the Parties and their respective successors, permitted assigns and legal representatives. Neither this Agreement, nor any right hereunder, may be assigned by any Party (in whole or in part) without the prior written consent of the other Party, unless otherwise provided for herein.

(b) Purchaser may assign, in its sole discretion, any of its rights, interests and obligations under the Agreement to the GETRAG Shareholder or any of its other Affiliates, but no such assignment will relieve Purchaser of any of its obligations under this Agreement. Furthermore, following the Closing, Purchaser may assign, in its sole discretion, any of its rights, interests and obligations under the Agreement to the purchasers under the GETRAG Corp. Purchase Agreement, but no such assignment will relieve Purchaser of any of its obligations under this Agreement. Any purported assignment (other than as permitted by the preceding sentences) without consent of the other Party will be void.

Section 9.9 Interpretation.

(a) For purposes of this Agreement, the words "<u>hereof</u>," "<u>herein</u>," "<u>hereby</u>" and other words of similar import refer to this Agreement as a whole unless otherwise indicated. Whenever the singular is used herein, the same shall include the plural, and whenever the plural is used herein, the same shall include the singular, where appropriate. All terms defined herein in the singular shall have the same meaning when used in the plural; all terms defined herein in the plural shall have the same meaning when used in the plural; all terms defined herein in the singular.

(b) With regard to each and every term and condition of this Agreement, the Parties understand and agree that the same have or has been mutually negotiated, prepared and drafted, and that if at any time the Parties desire or are required to interpret or construe any such term or condition or any agreement or instrument subject hereto, no consideration shall be given to the issue of which Party actually prepared, drafted or requested any term or condition of this Agreement.

(c) All references herein to Articles, Sections, subsections, paragraphs, subparagraphs and clauses shall be deemed references to such parts of this Agreement, unless the context shall otherwise require.

(d) All pronouns and any variations thereof refer to the masculine, feminine or neuter, singular or plural, as the context may require.

(e) The words "include" and "including" and variations thereof shall not be deemed terms of limitation, but rather shall be deemed to be followed by the words "without limitation."

(f) For purposes of this agreement, the word "primarily" shall mean used for the specified purpose to a greater extent than for any other purpose.

Section 9.10 <u>No Third Party Beneficiaries</u>. Except as otherwise specifically set forth herein, nothing in this Agreement is intended or shall be construed to give any Person, other than the Parties, their successors and permitted assigns, any legal or equitable right, remedy or claim under or in respect of this Agreement or any provision contained herein.

Section 9.11 <u>Counterparts</u>. This Agreement may be executed by the Parties in separate counterparts, each of which when so executed and delivered shall be an original, but all such counterparts shall together constitute one and the same instrument.

Section 9.12 Headings. The headings in this Agreement are for reference only, and shall not affect the interpretation of this Agreement.

Section 9.13 Language. This agreement has been executed in English and the English version shall prevail over any German translations hereof.

[Signature Page to Follow]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Parties have executed this Agreement as of the date first written above.

DANA LIMITED

By: /s/ Stephen Lieberman

Name: Title:

GETRAG GETRIEBE- UND ZAHNRADFABRIK HERMANN HAGENMEYER GMBH & CIE KG

By: /s/ Frank Walter

Name: Title:

PURCHASE AGREEMENT

BY AND AMONG

DANA LIMITED, AS SELLER,

AND

T. HAGENMEYER INDUSTRIEBETEILIGUNGSGESELLSCHAFT MBH, AS PURCHASER

AND

GETRAG GETRIEBE- UND ZAHNRADFABRIK HERMANN HAGENMEYER GMBH & CIE KG, AS GUARANTOR AND CONSENTING STOCKHOLDER

DATED AS OF JULY 21, 2011

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ARTICLE I	DEFINITIONS	1
Section 1.1.	Definitions	1
Section 1.2.	Cross Reference	4
ARTICLE II	THE CLOSING TRANSACTIONS	4
Section 2.1.	Purchase of Share	4
Section 2.2.	Assignment of Share	5
Section 2.3.	Shareholders' Consent	5
Section 2.4.	Closing Transactions	5
ARTICLE III	CONDITIONS TO CLOSING	6
Section 3.1.	Conditions to the Purchaser's Obligations	6
Section 3.2.	Conditions to Sellers' Obligations	6
ARTICLE IV	REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF SELLER	7
Section 4.1.	Organization	7
Section 4.2.	Authority and Binding Effect	7
Section 4.3.	No Violations	7
Section 4.4.	Consents and Approvals	8
Section 4.5.	Share	8
Section 4.6.	Brokers and Finders	8
Section 4.7.	NO ADDITIONAL REPRESENTATIONS	8
ARTICLE V	REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF PURCHASER	8
Section 5.1.	Organization	9
Section 5.2.	Authority and Binding Effect	9
Section 5.3.	Sale of Interest in Getrag All Wheel Drive	9
Section 5.4.	No Violations	9
Section 5.5.	Consents and Approvals	9
Section 5.6.	Brokers and Finders	10
ARTICLE VI	COVENANTS	10
Section 6.1.	Certain Post-Signing Conduct	10
Section 6.2.	Cooperation; Consents	10
Section 6.3.	Transaction Costs, Fees and Taxes	11
Section 6.4.	Pre-Closing Taxes	11

- i -

Section 6.5.	Insurance	11
Section 6.6.	Notice of Certain Matters	11
Section 6.7.	Publicity	12
Section 6.8.	Post-Closing Access	12
Section 6.9.	Resignations	12
Section 6.10.	Termination of Agreements and Obligations	12
Section 6.11.	Transfer of the Share	12
ARTICLE VII	TERMINATION	13
Section 7.1.	Termination	13
Section 7.2.	Effect of Termination	13
ARTICLE VIII	INDEMNIFICATION	14
Section 8.1.	Survival of Representations and Warranties and Covenants	14
Section 8.2.	Obligation to Indemnify	14
Section 8.3.	Claims Notice	15
Section 8.4.	Right to Contest Claims of Third Parties	15
Section 8.5.	Indemnification Payments	16
Section 8.6.	Exclusivity	16
Section 8.7.	Enforcement by Third Parties	17
ARTICLE IX	GUARANTY	17
ARTICLE X	MISCELLANEOUS	17
Section 10.1.	Notices	17
Section 10.2.	Applicable Law	18
Section 10.3.	Dispute Resolution	18
Section 10.4.	Attorneys' Fees	18
Section 10.5.	Entire Agreement	18
Section 10.6.	Waivers and Amendments; Non Contractual Remedies; Preservation of Remedies	19
Section 10.7.	Severability	19
Section 10.8.	Binding Effect; Assignment	19
Section 10.9.	Interpretation	19
Section 10.10.	No Third Party Beneficiaries	20
Section 10.11.	Counterparts	20
Section 10.12.	Headings	20

- ii -

Section 10.13. Language

- iii -

SCHEDULES

Required Governmental Consents
Seller's Wire Transfer Instructions
Liens
Certain GKN Purchase Agreements Provisions
Surviving Agreements

EXHIBITS

Exhibit A Termination and Release

- iv -

PURCHASE AGREEMENT

THIS PURCHASE AGREEMENT, dated as of 21 July, 2011, is made by and among Dana Limited, an Ohio limited liability company (the "<u>Seller</u>") and T. Hagenmeyer Industriebeteiligungsgesellschaft mbH, a German limited liability company (the "<u>Purchaser</u>") and GETRAG Getriebe- und Zahnradfabrik Hermann Hagenmeyer GmbH & Cie KG, a German limited partnership, solely in its capacity as consenting shareholder and guarantor of the obligations of Purchaser, each as expressly set forth herein (the "<u>Guarantor</u>"). Purchaser and Seller are each referred to herein as a "<u>Party</u>" and collectively as the "<u>Parties</u>". Certain capitalized terms used herein are defined in <u>Article I</u> below.

This Agreement shall be of full force and effective only upon the satisfaction of the latest to occur of the following conditions precedent (*aufschiebende Bedingungen*): (i) the approval of the transactions contemplated herein by the board of directors of Seller's parent, Dana Holding Corporation, a Delaware corporation ("<u>Parent</u>"), and (ii) the due execution and effectiveness of the GKN Purchase Agreements (as hereinafter defined), which must occur no later than July 29, 2011. The failure of any of these conditions precedent to be satisfied shall cause this Agreement to be null and void unless otherwise agreed by the Parties in writing.

WHEREAS, Seller holds a share with a nominal value of EUR 1,050,000 (the "<u>Share</u>") in GETRAG DANA Holding GmbH, a German limited liability company with a total share capital of EUR 2,500,000, registered in the commercial register of the local court of Stuttgart under HRB 108407 (the "<u>Company</u>"); and

WHEREAS, Purchaser desires to acquire from Seller, and Seller desires to sell to Purchaser, the Share.

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the premises and of the mutual representations, warranties, and covenants contained herein and for other good and valuable consideration, the receipt and adequacy of which are hereby acknowledged, the Parties hereby covenant and agree as follows:

ARTICLE I

DEFINITIONS

Section 1.1. Definitions. When used in this Agreement, the following terms have the meanings set forth below:

"<u>Affiliate</u>" or "<u>Affiliates</u>" of any particular Person means any other Person or Persons controlling, controlled by, or under common Control with such particular Person.

"Agreement," means this Purchase Agreement, including all Exhibits and Schedules hereto, as amended from time to time in accordance with its terms.

"<u>Applicable Law</u>" means any applicable decree, determination, injunction, judgment, law, order, ordinance, regulation, rule, statute, or writ of any Governmental Authority, or arbitral body of competent jurisdiction.

"Business Day" means any day other than a Saturday or a Sunday or a day on which banks located in New York, New York or Stuttgart, Germany generally are authorized or required by Applicable Law to close.

"<u>Consent</u>" means any consent, approval, license, permit, waiver, order or authorization of, or registration, declaration or filing with, any Person, including any Governmental Consent.

"<u>Contract</u>" means any written or oral contract, commitment, agreement, arrangement (excluding any regulatory tariff), note, bond, mortgage, lease or other agreement legally binding on any Party.

"<u>Control</u>" (as used in the terms "Control(s)," "Controlling," "Controlled by" and "under common Control with") means (1) either: (i) holding 50% or more of the outstanding voting securities of an issuer or (ii) in the case of an unincorporated entity having the right to 50% or more of the profits of the entity, or having the right in the event of dissolution to 50% or more of the assets of the entity; or (2) having the contractual power presently to designate 50% or more of the directors of a profit or not-for-profit corporation.

"<u>GETRAG Corporation Purchase Agreement</u>" means that certain purchase agreement between the Seller and Guarantor dated as of the date hereof related to the purchase of Seller's ownership interest in GETRAG Corporation, a Delaware corporation, by Guarantor.

"GETRAG All Wheel Drive" means GETRAG All Wheel Drive AB, a Swedish stock corporation.

"<u>GETRAG All Wheel Drive AB Purchase Agreement</u>" means that certain purchase agreement to be entered into by and among the Guarantor, the Company, GETRAG All Wheel Drive, Volvo Personvagnar Aktiebolag and GKN regarding the purchase of all of the shares in GETRAG All Wheel Drive by GKN.

"GKN" means GKN (United Kingdom) plc and one or more of its subsidiaries, as applicable.

"<u>GKN Purchase Agreements</u>" means the GETRAG All Wheel Drive AB Purchase Agreement, together with the purchase agreement to be entered into by Guarantor and one or more of its subsidiaries and GKN regarding the purchase of all of the issued and outstanding capital stock of GETRAG Corporation, a Delaware corporation, by GKN and the corresponding framework agreement among such parties for the aggregate purchase under the respective purchase agreements.

"<u>Governmental Authority</u>" means any federal, state or local administrative agency, or any court of competent jurisdiction, department, political subdivision or other governmental authority or instrumentality, in each case, whether domestic or foreign.

- 2 -

"<u>Governmental Consent</u>" means any consent, approval, license, permit, waiver, order or authorization of, notification to or registration, declaration or filing with, any Governmental Authority, including without limitation, the expiration or other termination of all applicable required waiting periods (and extensions thereof).

"<u>Liability</u>" or "<u>Liabilities</u>" means any direct or indirect indebtedness, liability, commitment or other obligation, whether fixed or unfixed, known or unknown, asserted or unasserted, secured or unsecured, matured or unmatured, accrued, incurred, absolute, contingent or otherwise.

"Liens" means any mortgage, pledge, security interest, encumbrance, claim, lien (including any lien for Taxes other than Taxes not yet due and payable or being disputed in good faith), or charge of any kind, other than any of the foregoing created by or through Purchaser or its Affiliates.

"Loss" or "Losses" means, with respect to any Person, any Liability, demand, claim, action, cause of action, cost, damage, deficiency, tax, penalty, fine or other loss or expense, whether or not arising out of a Third Party Claim, including, without limitation all interest, penalties, reasonable attorneys' fees and expenses and reasonable amounts paid or incurred in connection with any action, demand, Proceeding, investigation or settlement thereof, against or affecting such Person.

"<u>Person</u>" means and includes an individual, a partnership, a joint venture, a limited liability company, a corporation, a trust, an unincorporated organization, a group, or a government or other department or agency thereof, or any other entity.

"<u>Proceeding</u>" means any action, claim, suit, arbitration or legal, administrative or other proceeding pending or threatened, whether by or before any Governmental Authority.

"Required Governmental Consents" means the Governmental Consents set forth on Schedule 1.1 hereto.

"Tax" or "Taxes" means all, foreign or domestic, federal, state, local or foreign taxes, charges, fees, imposts, levies or other assessments, including all net income, gross receipts, capital, sales, use, *ad valorem*, transfer taxes, franchise, profits, inventory, capital stock, license, withholding, payroll, employment, social security, unemployment, fees or taxes for the privilege of doing business, value added, excise, severance, stamp, occupation, property, rollback and estimated taxes, customs duties, fees, assessments and other governmental charges of any kind whatsoever, together with all interest, penalties, fines, additions to tax or additional amounts imposed by any taxing authority with respect to such amounts.

"<u>Tax Returns</u>" means a report, return or other information required to be supplied to a Governmental Authority with respect to Taxes (including any amendments and schedules thereto).

"<u>Termination and Release</u>" means that certain Termination and Release to be entered into at the Closing by and among Seller, Purchaser, Guarantor, GETRAG All Wheel Drive and certain of their Affiliates, a form of which is attached hereto as <u>Exhibit A</u>.

- 3 -

"Transaction Documents" means this Agreement, all schedules hereto and any other certificates, agreements, and other documents and instruments required to be delivered hereunder or thereunder.

"<u>Transaction Taxes</u>" means any and all sales Taxes, transfer Taxes, stamp Taxes, conveyance Taxes, value added Tax, mortgage Taxes, intangible Taxes, documentary recording Taxes, license and registration fees, notarial fees incurred in connection with the execution of any deed of transfer and recording fees imposed by any Governmental Authority solely related to the transactions hereunder and only as such are in effect through the date of Closing.

Section 1.2. <u>Cross Reference</u>. The following terms are defined in the following Sections of this Agreement:

Term	Section
Claims Notice	8.3
Closing	2.4(a)
Closing Date	2.4(a)
Guarantor	Recitals
Indemnified Party	8.3
Indemnifying Party	8.3
Outside Date	7.1(b)
Parent	Recitals
Party/Parties	Recitals
Purchase Price	2.1
Purchaser	Recitals
Purchaser Indemnitees	8.2(a)
Seller	Recitals
Seller Indemnitees	8.2(b)
Seller's Wire Transfer Instructions	2.4(b)
Share	Recitals
Survival Period	8.1
Third Party Claim	8.4(a)
Third Party Claimant	8.4(a)

ARTICLE II

THE CLOSING TRANSACTIONS

Section 2.1. Purchase of Share.

(a) On the basis of the representations, warranties, covenants and agreements herein, and subject to the satisfaction or waiver of the conditions set forth herein and the terms hereof, at the Closing, Purchaser shall purchase from Seller, and Seller shall sell and transfer to Purchaser, the Share, free and clear of any Liens. The aggregate purchase price for the Share, equal to U.S. \$32,000,000 (the "<u>Purchase Price</u>") shall be payable by the Purchaser to Seller in immediately available funds at the Closing.

- 4 -

Section 2.2. <u>Assignment of Share</u>. Seller hereby assigns (*tritt ab*) the Share to Purchaser who accepts this assignment. This assignment will become valid (condition precedent, *aufschiebende Bedingung*) as soon as the Purchase Price has been paid to Seller as provided for in <u>Section 2.4(b)</u> hereof.

Section 2.3. <u>Shareholders' Consent</u>. As required by Section 5 of the Company's articles of association, each of Seller and Guarantor as shareholder of the Company hereby consents and resolves to the sale and assignment of the Share provided for in this Agreement.

Section 2.4. Closing Transactions.

(a) <u>Closing</u>. The closing of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement (the "<u>Closing</u>") shall take place at the offices of becker bohn rechtsanwälte at Breitscheidstr. 10, 70174 Stuttgart, Germany on the third Business Day following the satisfaction or waiver of all conditions to the obligations of the applicable Parties to consummate the transactions contemplated hereby (other than conditions with respect to actions the respective Parties will take at the Closing itself), or at such other place or time or on such other date as may be mutually agreed by Purchaser and Seller in such form as provided for in <u>Section 10.6</u> hereof. The date and time of the Closing are herein referred to as the "<u>Closing Date</u>."

(b) The Closing Transactions. At the Closing:

i. Purchaser shall pay an aggregate amount equal to the Purchase Price in cash by wire transfer of immediately available funds to such bank account(s) designated by Seller on <u>Schedule 2.4(b)i</u> attached hereto or as otherwise designated in writing by Seller at least five (5) Business Days prior to the Closing Date ("<u>Seller's Wire Transfer Instructions</u>");

ii. Each Party shall deliver the certificates and other documents and instruments required to be delivered by or on behalf of such Party under <u>Article</u> <u>III</u>, as applicable; and

iii. The Parties shall sign three original copies of a Closing confirmation, stating that all Closing conditions of Seller and Purchaser have been fulfilled or waived and that the Purchase Price has been paid to Seller pursuant to <u>Section 2.4(b)</u> hereof. The Purchaser undertakes to send an original copy of the Closing confirmation to the presiding notary. The Parties hereby instruct and authorize the presiding notary, immediately after he receives an original copy of the Closing confirmation signed by both Parties, to draw up and sign a new shareholder list of the Company which reflects the transfer of the Share from the Seller to the Purchaser pursuant to this Agreement, to certify the changes to the shareholder list and to submit the new shareholder list to the commercial register, all in accordance with Sections 40 paragraph 2 and 16 of the German Law on Limited Liability Companies (*Gesetz betreffend die Gesellschaften mit beschänkter Haftung*).

- 5 -

ARTICLE III

CONDITIONS TO CLOSING

Section 3.1. <u>Conditions to the Purchaser's Obligations</u>. The obligations of Purchaser to consummate the transactions contemplated by this Agreement are subject to the satisfaction of the following conditions as of the Closing Date:

(a) The representations and warranties set forth in <u>Article IV</u> shall be true and correct at and as of the Closing Date in all material respects (without giving effect to any limitation as to "<u>materiality</u>" set forth therein) as though then made;

(b) Seller shall have performed and complied in all material respects with all of the covenants and agreements required to be performed by it under this Agreement on or before the Closing;

(c) The Required Governmental Consents that are required by Applicable Law to be obtained prior to the Closing shall have been obtained;

(d) There shall be no Applicable Law that is in effect that prohibits the consummation of any of the transactions contemplated hereby;

(e) Each of the conditions to closing contained in the GETRAG Corporation Purchase Agreement shall have been fulfilled or irrevocably waived;

(f) Seller shall have delivered to Purchaser the Termination and Release duly executed by Seller; and

(g) The conditions precedent to the purchaser's obligations under the GETRAG All Wheel Drive AB Purchase Agreement shall have been fulfilled or waived other than the Closing and the associated transfer of the Share from Seller to Purchaser as set forth in this Agreement and the closing of the GETRAG Corporation Purchase Agreement, each of which the Parties acknowledge is a closing condition to the GETRAG All Wheel Drive AB Purchase Agreement.

Any condition specified in this <u>Section 3.1</u> may be waived by the Purchaser in its sole discretion.

Section 3.2. <u>Conditions to Sellers' Obligations</u>. The obligations of Seller to consummate the transactions contemplated by this Agreement are subject to the satisfaction of the following conditions as of the Closing Date:

(a) The representations and warranties set forth in <u>Article V</u> shall be true and correct in all material respects (without giving effect to any limitation as to "<u>materiality</u>" set forth therein) at and as of the Closing Date as though then made;

(b) Purchaser shall have performed and complied in all material respects with all of the covenants and agreements required to be performed by it under this Agreement on or before the Closing;

- 6 -

(c) The Required Governmental Consents that are required by Applicable Law to be obtained prior to the Closing shall have been duly sought and obtained and shall be in full force and effect as of the Closing;

(d) There shall be no Applicable Law that is in effect that prohibits the consummation of any of the transactions contemplated hereby;

(e) Purchaser and Guarantor shall have delivered to Seller the Termination and Release duly executed by Purchaser, Guarantor and each of their Affiliates that is a party thereto; and

(f) Each of the conditions to closing contained in the GETRAG Corporation Purchase Agreement shall have been fulfilled or irrevocably waived.

Any condition specified in this Section 3.2 may be waived by Seller in its sole discretion.

ARTICLE IV

REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF SELLER

Seller represents and warrants by means of an independent promise of guaranty (*selbständiges Garantieversprechen*) in accordance with Section 311 paragraph 1 of the German Civil Code (*BGB*) that the statements contained in this <u>Article IV</u> are true and correct as of the date hereof and will be true and correct until the Closing Date.

Section 4.1. <u>Organization</u>. Seller is a limited liability company duly organized and validly existing and in good standing under the laws of its state of organization and has the requisite entity power and authority to own its properties and to carry on its business as it is now being conducted, in all material respects.

Section 4.2. <u>Authority and Binding Effect</u>. Except for the approval of the board of directors of Parent and the approval of the board of directors of Seller, Seller has all entity power and authority to execute and deliver this Agreement and the other Transaction Documents to be executed and delivered by, or on behalf of, Seller, and to consummate the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby. The execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement and the other Transaction Documents have been duly and validly authorized by all necessary entity action on the part of Seller and no additional authorization on the part of Seller is necessary in connection with the execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement has been duly executed and delivered by Seller and this Agreement is (and the other Transaction Documents when executed and delivered will be) a legal, valid and binding obligation of Seller enforceable against Seller in accordance with their respective terms, subject to applicable bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, moratorium and similar laws affecting creditors' rights and remedies generally and to general principles of equity.

Section 4.3. <u>No Violations</u>. Subject to obtaining (i) the Required Governmental Consents, (ii) the approval of the board of directors of Parent, (iii) the approval of the board of directors of Seller and (iv) the acknowledgment from Citicorp USA, Inc. referred to in <u>Schedule 5.3</u>,

- 7 -

the execution and delivery of this Agreement and the other Transaction Documents by Seller and the performance and consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby by Seller do not and will not (a) conflict with or violate any provision of the organizational documents of the Seller, (b) conflict with, or result in the breach of, or constitute a violation of or default under, or result in the termination, cancellation or acceleration (whether after the giving of notice or the lapse of time or both) of any right or obligation of the Seller, (c) to Seller's knowledge, after reasonable inquiry, violate or result in a breach of or constitute a default under any Applicable Law to which Seller is subject, except, in the cases of <u>clauses (b)</u> and (c), for any conflict, breach, default, termination, cancellation, acceleration, loss of benefit or violation, which, individually or in the aggregate, would not materially impair Seller's ability to perform its obligations hereunder and could not prohibit or materially delay the performance of this Agreement by Seller.

Section 4.4. <u>Consents and Approvals</u>. Except for (i) the Required Governmental Consents, (ii) the approval of the board of directors of Parent, (iii) the approval of the board of directors of Seller and (iv) the acknowledgement from Citicorp USA, Inc. referred to in <u>Schedule 5.3</u> no Consent is required to be obtained by Seller in connection with the execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement and the other Transaction Documents by Seller or the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby by Seller, except for any Consent the failure to obtain would not materially impair Seller's ability to perform its obligations hereunder and could not prohibit or materially delay the performance of this Agreement by Seller.

Section 4.5. <u>Share</u>. Seller is the owner of the Share, free and clear of any Liens other than Liens set forth on <u>Schedule 4.5</u> hereto or Liens that will be discharged or released at or prior to Closing.

Section 4.6. <u>Brokers and Finders</u>. There is no investment banker, broker, finder or other intermediary which has been retained by or is authorized to act on behalf of, or is entitled to any fee or commission from Seller in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

Section 4.7. <u>NO ADDITIONAL REPRESENTATIONS</u>. EXCEPT AS SPECIFICALLY AND EXPRESSLY SET FORTH IN THIS <u>ARTICLE IV</u>, SELLER MAKES NO REPRESENTATIONS OR WARRANTIES OF ANY KIND OR NATURE, EXPRESS OR IMPLIED, WITH RESPECT TO THE MATTERS CONTEMPLATED HEREBY. PURCHASER ACKNOWLEDGES AND AGREES THAT IT IS NOT RELYING ON ANY STATEMENT, INFORMATION OR REPRESENTATION MADE BY OR ON BEHALF OF SELLER EXCEPT AS SPECIFICALLY SET FORTH IN THIS <u>ARTICLE IV</u>.

ARTICLE V

REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF PURCHASER

Purchaser represents and warrants by means of an independent promise of guaranty (*selbständiges Garantieversprechen*) in accordance with Section 311 paragraph 1 of the German

- 8 -

Civil Code (*BGB*) that the statements contained in this <u>Article V</u> are true and correct as of the date hereof and will be true and correct until the Closing Date.

Section 5.1. <u>Organization</u>. The Purchaser is a duly organized and validly existing German limited liability company and has all requisite power and authority to own its properties and to carry on its business as it is now being conducted in all material respects.

Section 5.2. <u>Authority and Binding Effect</u>. The Purchaser has all requisite power and authority to execute and deliver this Agreement and the other Transaction Documents to be executed and delivered by the Purchaser and to consummate the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby. The execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement and the other Transaction Documents have been duly and validly authorized by all necessary action on the part of the Purchaser and no additional authorization on the part of the Purchaser is necessary in connection with the execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement has been duly executed and delivered by the Purchaser and this Agreement is (and the other Transaction Documents when executed and delivered by the Purchaser will be) a legal, valid and binding obligation of the Purchaser enforceable against the Purchaser in accordance with their respective terms, subject to applicable bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, moratorium and similar laws affecting creditors' rights and remedies generally and to general principles of equity.

Section 5.3. <u>Sale of Interest in Getrag All Wheel Drive</u>. <u>Schedule 5.3</u> hereto sets forth an accurate summary of the conditions to closing of the GKN Purchase Agreements, contained in the GKN Purchase Agreements.

Section 5.4. <u>No Violations</u>. Subject to obtaining the Required Governmental Consents, the execution and delivery of this Agreement and the other Transaction Documents and the performance and consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby by Purchaser do not and will not (a) conflict with or violate any provision of organizational documents of Purchaser, (b) conflict with, or result in the breach of, or constitute a violation of or default under, or result in the termination, cancellation or acceleration (whether after the giving of notice or the lapse of time or both) of any right or obligation of Purchaser under, any material Contract to which the Purchaser is party or to which any of its assets is subject, or (c) violate or result in a breach of or constitute a default under any Applicable Law to which Purchaser is subject or by which Purchaser or any of its assets is bound or affected, except, in the cases of <u>clauses (b)</u> and (c), for any conflict, breach, default, termination, cancellation, acceleration, loss of benefit or violation which, individually or in the aggregate, would not materially impair Purchaser's ability to perform its obligations hereunder and is not reasonably likely to prohibit or materially delay the performance of this Agreement by Purchaser.

Section 5.5. <u>Consents and Approvals</u>. Except for the Required Governmental Consents, no Consent is required to be obtained by the Purchaser or any Affiliate of Purchaser in connection with the execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement and the other Transaction Documents by Purchaser or the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby, other than in all cases where the failure to obtain such Consent would not materially impair Purchaser's ability to perform its obligations hereunder.

- 9 -

Section 5.6. <u>Brokers and Finders</u>. There is no investment banker, broker, finder or other intermediary which has been retained by, is authorized to act on behalf of, or is entitled to any fee or commission from Purchaser in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

ARTICLE VI

COVENANTS

Section 6.1. <u>Certain Post-Signing Conduct</u>. Between the execution hereof and the Closing hereunder:

(a) Purchaser shall comply, and shall cause each of its Affiliates, as applicable, to comply, in all material respects with all of the requirements, covenants and obligations set forth in the GKN Purchase Agreements and shall promptly notify Seller in writing of any notice of alleged violation of any of the GKN Purchase Agreements delivered by any party or parties thereto to any other party or parties thereto, which notification shall include all detail necessary for Seller to evaluate such violation.

(b) Purchaser shall use its, and shall cause its Affiliates to use their, reasonable best efforts and diligently seek to fulfill the conditions precedent to Purchaser's, or its Affiliate's, obligations and GKN's obligations under the GKN Purchase Agreements and to proceed with the closing of the transactions contemplated under the GKN Purchase Agreements as quickly as possible and in any event within ninety (90) calendar days following the effectiveness of the GKN Purchase Agreements. Purchaser agrees to keep Seller informed, and shall provide Seller with regular updates, regarding the status of the closing conditions under the GKN Purchase Agreements and the expected timing of closing of the transactions contemplated under the GKN Purchase Agreements and the expected timing of closing of the transactions contemplated under the GKN Purchase Agreements to, occur within ninety (90) calendar days following the effectiveness of the GKN Purchase Agreements to, occur within ninety (90) calendar days following the effectiveness of the GKN Purchase Agreements, (ii) the outstanding conditions precedent to the Purchaser's, or its Affiliate's, obligations and GKN's obligations under the GKN Purchase Agreements, (ii) the reasons for such delay and (iii) an updated estimate for when the closing of the transactions contemplated under the GKN Purchase Agreements will occur.

Section 6.2. <u>Cooperation; Consents</u>. Seller and the Purchaser shall, except as otherwise provided herein, use reasonable best efforts to fulfill the conditions precedent to the other applicable Party's obligations under this Agreement. Without limiting the foregoing, the Parties shall cooperate with, and do all things reasonably requested to assist, one another: (i) in the prompt preparation and filing (which filing shall occur as quickly as practicable consistent with the Parties' obligations herein) of any filings required with respect to any Required Governmental Consents, including in connection with the making of such filings and providing copies of all documents to the non-filing Party's advisors prior to filing and, if requested, accepting reasonable additions, deletions, or changes suggested in connection therewith; and (ii) in seeking timely to obtain all Required Governmental Consents or to make any related filings. The Parties shall keep each other apprised of the status of any communications with, and any

- 10 -

inquiries or requests for additional information from, any applicable Governmental Authority and shall comply promptly with any such inquiry or request and shall promptly provide any supplemental information requested in connection with the filings made hereunder pursuant to Applicable Law as required to facilitate obtaining promptly the Required Governmental Consents. Any such supplemental information shall be in substantial compliance, with the requirements of Applicable Law. Each Party shall use reasonable best efforts to obtain expiration or termination of the waiting period under any clearance required with respect to any Required Governmental Consents for the consummation of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement. All fees, expenses and disbursements incurred by Purchaser, Seller, the Company, GETRAG All Wheel Drive, any Affiliate of Seller or Purchaser or third party Person (provided that, with respect to third party Persons, such expenses are payable by any of Purchaser, Seller, the Company, GETRAG All Wheel Drive or an Affiliate of Seller or Purchaser) in connection with the matters referred to in this <u>Section 6.1(b)</u> shall be borne by Purchaser whether or not incurred by Purchaser or on its behalf. For the avoidance of doubt, the fees, expenses and disbursements referenced in the preceding sentence shall not include any fees of Seller's, or its Affiliate's counsel.

Section 6.3. <u>Transaction Costs, Fees and Taxes</u>. To the extent applicable, Purchaser or its Affiliates shall be solely responsible for any (i) Transaction Taxes, (ii) fees related to any filings required for the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereunder, including, without limitation, the costs of the notarial recording; provided, however, that Purchaser shall not be responsible for any such fees related to any securities filings of Seller or its Affiliates required by the fact that an Affiliate of Seller is a publicly listed corporation, (iii) management bonuses or retention arrangements, (iv) severance packages, (v) statutory employment obligations or (vi) other fees or expenses of any nature, in each case, attributable to or resulting from this Agreement or the transactions contemplated by the GETRAG All Wheel Drive AB Purchase Agreement; provided, however, except as provided in Section 6.1(b) or in clauses (i) through (vi) of this Section 6.3, whether or not the transactions contemplated by this Agreement are consummated, each Party shall pay its own fees and expenses incident to the negotiation, preparation, execution, delivery and performance hereof, including the fees and expenses of its counsel, accountants and other representatives.

Section 6.4. <u>Pre-Closing Taxes</u>. Purchaser and each of its Affiliates shall be solely responsible for all Taxes of any kind whatsoever of Purchaser or any of its Affiliates, whether arising prior to or after the Closing or relating to pre or post-Closing periods.

Section 6.5. <u>Insurance</u>. The Purchaser shall cause the Company through the date of Closing, to maintain in effect insurance, including, without limitation, commercial general liability insurance policies and Directors' and Officers' insurance policies, in the manner and amounts currently in effect.

Section 6.6. <u>Notice of Certain Matters</u>. From the date hereof through the Closing, each applicable Party, upon obtaining knowledge of such matter, shall give prompt notice to the other Party of (a) the occurrence, or failure to occur, after the date hereof of any event which occurrence or failure would be likely to cause any representation or warranty contained in this Agreement or in any Exhibit or Schedule hereto to be materially untrue or inaccurate, as it relates to such Party, and (b) any failure of the Party to materially comply with or satisfy any covenant,

- 11 -

condition or agreement to be complied with or satisfied by it under this Agreement or any Exhibit or Schedule hereto.

Section 6.7. <u>Publicity</u>. The Parties shall consult with each other before issuing any press release or otherwise making any public statements with respect to this Agreement or the transactions contemplated by this Agreement and, except as may be required by Applicable Law or any securities exchange on which the securities of a Party or an Affiliate are listed, neither Party shall issue any such press release or make any such public statement without the prior written approval of the other Party, which shall not be unreasonably withheld. For the avoidance of doubt, whether or not such approval by the other Party is required, to the extent practicable, the other Party shall be notified in writing before any press release or public statement is issued, including any disclosure required by Applicable Law or securities exchange, and if such prior notice is not practicable, written notice of such press release or public statement shall be given to the other Party promptly after such issuance.

Section 6.8. <u>Post-Closing Access</u>. Following the Closing Date, Purchaser shall, to the extent Purchaser or any of its Affiliates has access thereto, allow Seller, upon reasonable prior notice and during regular business hours, through its employees and representatives, the right to examine and make copies of the books and records of the Company or any of its subsidiaries, for any reasonable business purpose relating to its businesses, including the preparation or examination of Tax Returns, regulatory filings and financial statements and the conduct of any litigation or the conduct of any regulatory, contract holder, participant or other dispute resolution whether pending or threatened.

Section 6.9. <u>Resignations</u>. Each of the Seller appointed directors and officers, as applicable, of the Company or any of its subsidiaries shall tender their resignations at, or prior to, the Closing to become effective as of the Closing Date.

Section 6.10. <u>Termination of Agreements and Obligations</u>. Pursuant to the Termination and Release, all agreements and obligations of Seller or any of its Affiliates with respect to the Company or any of its Affiliates shall terminate and be of no further force and effect, with the exception of the rights and obligations set forth herein and those agreements set forth on <u>Schedule 6.10</u> hereto. Purchaser and Guarantor shall cause their Affiliates, as necessary, to execute the Termination and Release at, or prior to, Closing. The Parties agree that their intent and agreement in entering into the Termination and Release is (1) to terminate all agreements between or among the Parties and any of their Affiliates (except as expressly excluded from the Termination and Release) and (2) for each Party and its Affiliates and their respective shareholders, successors and assigns to provide a release to the other Party and its Affiliates and their respective employees, directors, officers, successors and assigns as provided for in the Termination and Release. The Parties agree that <u>Exhibit A</u> hereto is in the form that will be entered into at Closing subject only to any persons or entities being added as signatories to the Agreement and Release in order to give effect to the Parties' intent.

Section 6.11. <u>Transfer of the Share</u>. Seller shall transfer to Purchaser title to the Share free and clear of any Liens.

ARTICLE VII

TERMINATION

Section 7.1. <u>Termination</u>. This Agreement may be terminated and the transactions contemplated by this Agreement may be abandoned at any time prior to the Closing:

(a) by the mutual written agreement of the Parties;

(b) by either Party, by giving written notice of such termination to the other Party, if the Closing shall not have occurred on or before the 275th calendar day after the date of this Agreement (the "<u>Outside Date</u>"); <u>provided</u> that the right to terminate this Agreement under this <u>clause (b)</u> shall not be available to any Party whose failure to fulfill any obligation under this Agreement has been the cause of, or resulted in, the failure of the Closing to occur on or before the Outside Date;

(c) by either Party, if any Applicable Law of a Governmental Authority of competent jurisdiction shall have been finally and unappealably enacted, entered or promulgated prohibiting the consummation of the Closing; <u>provided</u> that the Party seeking to terminate this Agreement pursuant to this <u>clause (c)</u> shall have used reasonable best efforts to remove the effects of such Applicable Law, and such Party shall have complied with its obligations under <u>Section 6.1(b)</u>; or

(d) by either Party upon a material breach by the other Party which would prevent the Closing, which breach has not been cured within twenty (20) calendar days after written notice thereof has been provided to such other Party; <u>provided</u> that there shall be no right to terminate if such breach was caused, in whole or in part, by a material breach of this Agreement by the Party seeking to terminate this Agreement pursuant to this <u>clause (d)</u>; or

(e) by the Purchaser, if the condition set forth in <u>Section 3.1(a)</u> with respect to <u>Section 4.5</u> shall have become incapable of fulfillment and is not cured within thirty (30) days after written notice thereof has been provided by Seller to the Purchaser <u>provided</u> that there shall be no right to terminate if such breach was caused, in whole or in part, by a material breach of this Agreement by the Purchaser.

Section 7.2. <u>Effect of Termination</u>. If this Agreement is terminated as permitted under <u>Section 7.1</u>, such termination shall be without Liability to either Party or its respective Affiliates, and following such termination neither Party shall have any Liability under this Agreement or relating to the transactions contemplated by this Agreement; <u>provided</u> that (i) except as provided below, no such termination shall relieve any Party from any representation or warranty for the circumstance that has caused the termination, and neither shall it relieve any Party that has breached any provision of this Agreement from Liability for such breach, (ii) except as provided below, any such breaching Party shall remain fully liable for any and all Losses incurred or suffered by the other Party as a result of such breach and (iii) no Party shall be liable for any change in Applicable Law after the date of this Agreement, provided that such Party shall have used its reasonable best efforts to remove the effects of such Applicable Law and such Party shall have complied with its obligations under <u>Section 6.1(b)</u>. The provisions of

- 13 -

Section 6.7 shall survive any termination of this Agreement and shall remain in full force and effect.

ARTICLE VIII

INDEMNIFICATION

Section 8.1. <u>Survival of Representations and Warranties and Covenants</u>. The representations, warranties and covenants of the Parties contained in this Agreement shall survive the Closing for the applicable period set forth in this <u>Section 8.1</u> (each, a "<u>Survival Period</u>"), and any and all claims and causes of action for indemnification under this <u>Article VIII</u> arising out of the inaccuracy or breach of any representation, warranty or covenant of a Party must be made prior to the termination of the applicable Survival Period. The Parties agree that all of the representations, warranties and covenants of the Parties contained in this Agreement and any and all claims and causes of action for indemnification under this <u>Article VIII</u> related thereto shall survive until the third anniversary of the Closing, <u>provided</u>, <u>however</u>, that the representation and warranty in <u>Section 4.5</u> shall survive until the eighth anniversary of the Closing, unless, in the case of covenants or agreements, a specified survival period is otherwise set forth in this Agreement (in which case such specified date will control). Notwithstanding the foregoing, any obligations to indemnify, defend and hold harmless pursuant to <u>Section 8.2</u> shall not terminate with respect to any item as to which the Indemnified Party (as defined below) shall have, before the expiration of the applicable Survival Period, previously made a claim by delivering a notice of such claim (stating in reasonable detail the basis of such claim) to the Indemnifying Party (as defined below) in accordance with <u>Section 8.3</u>.

Section 8.2. Obligation to Indemnify.

(a) If the Closing occurs, Seller agrees to indemnify, defend and hold harmless Purchaser and its directors, officers, employees, Affiliates, successors, permitted assigns, agents and representatives (in each case, collectively, the "<u>Purchaser Indemnitees</u>") from and against all Losses resulting from (i) any breach of any of the representations and warranties contained in <u>Article IV</u> and (ii) any breach of any of the covenants or other agreements of Seller contained in this Agreement.

(b) Purchaser agrees to indemnify, defend and hold harmless Seller, and its directors, officers, employees, Affiliates, successors, permitted assigns, agents and representatives (collectively, the "<u>Seller Indemnitees</u>"), from and against all Losses resulting from (i) any breach of any of the representations and warranties contained in <u>Article V</u>, (ii) any breach of any of the covenants and agreements of Purchaser contained in this Agreement, (iii) Purchaser's failure to consummate the transactions contemplated by this Agreement despite satisfaction of the conditions to Purchaser's obligations set forth in <u>Section 3.1</u> hereof, (iv) any Losses attributable to the conduct of the business of the Company, GETRAG All Wheel Drive or any of their Affiliates, or any of their respective operations or acts or omissions, whether occurring prior to or following the Closing or (v) any Losses attributable to or arising in connection with the ownership agreements or organizational documents of GETRAG All Wheel Drive.

- 14 -

(c) Upon making any indemnification payment under this <u>Article VIII</u>, the Indemnifying Party will, to the extent of such payment, be subrogated to all rights of the Indemnified Party against any third party Person in respect of the Loss to which the payment relates; <u>provided</u>, <u>however</u>, that until the Indemnified Party recovers full payment of its Loss, any and all claims of the Indemnifying Party against any such third party Person on account of said payment are hereby made expressly subordinated and subjected in right of payment to the Indemnified Party's rights against such third party. Without limiting the generality of any other provision hereof, each such Indemnified Party and Indemnifying Party shall duly execute upon request all instruments reasonably necessary to evidence and perfect the above-described subrogation and subordination rights.

(d) Neither Seller nor Purchaser shall have any right to set off any Losses under this <u>Article VIII</u> against any payments to be made by such Party or Parties pursuant to this Agreement or any other agreement among the Parties or their respective Affiliates.

(e) No Party shall be liable for any change in Applicable Law after the date of this Agreement provided that such Party shall have complied with its obligations under <u>Sections 6.1</u> and <u>6.2</u> hereof.

(f) The provisions of this <u>Section 8.2</u> are intended to be for the benefit of, and shall be enforceable by each of the Purchaser Indemnitees or Seller Indemnitees, as applicable, and each such Person's heirs, representatives, successors or permitted assigns (*echter Vertrag zugunsten Dritter*), it being expressly agreed that such Persons shall be third party beneficiaries of this <u>Section 8.2</u>.

(g) Except as provided in <u>Section 8.2(b)(iii)</u>, the indemnification provisions of this <u>Article VIII</u> shall not be enforceable until the Closing has

occurred.

Section 8.3. <u>Claims Notice</u>. In the event that either a Purchaser Indemnitee or a Seller Indemnitee wishes to assert a claim for indemnification hereunder, such Party seeking indemnification (the "<u>Indemnified Party</u>") shall deliver written notice (a "<u>Claims Notice</u>") to the other Party (the "<u>Indemnifying Party</u>") no later than twenty (20) Business Days after the Indemnified Party becoming aware of the claim, specifying in reasonable detail (to the extent known) the facts constituting the basis for, and the amount (if known) of, the claim asserted. Failure to deliver a Claims Notice with respect to a claim in a timely manner as specified in the preceding sentence shall not be deemed a waiver of the Indemnified Party's right to indemnification hereunder for Losses in connection with such claim except to the extent the Indemnifying Party shall have been actually and materially prejudiced as a result of such failure.

Section 8.4. Right to Contest Claims of Third Parties.

(a) The Indemnifying Party shall have the right, but not the obligation, upon written notice to the Indemnified Party within twenty (20) Business Days following receipt of notice thereof, to investigate, contest, assume the defense of or settle any claim or demand made, or any action, Proceeding or investigation instituted, by any Person not a party to this Agreement (a "<u>Third Party Claimant</u>") that may result in a Loss with respect to which the Indemnified Party would be entitled to indemnification pursuant to this <u>Article VIII</u> (a "<u>Third Party Claim</u>");

- 15 -

provided that the Indemnified Party may, at its option and at its own expense, participate in the investigation, contesting, defense or settlement of any such Third Party Claim through representatives and counsel of its own choosing; and, provided further, that the Indemnifying Party shall not settle any Third Party Claim unless (i) such settlement is on exclusively monetary terms and the Indemnifying Party shall pay or cause to be paid all amounts arising out of such settlement either concurrently or with the effectiveness thereof, (ii)such settlement includes a complete and irrevocable general release executed by all Persons who brought such Third Party Claim, which release shall release the Indemnified Party from any Liability, or (iii) the Indemnified Party shall have consented in writing to the terms of such settlement, which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld or delayed. The Indemnifying Party shall be liable for the fees and expenses of counsel employed by the Indemnified Party for any period during which the Indemnifying Party has failed to assume the defense thereof and for any period during which the interests of the Indemnified Party and Indemnified Party may conflict, giving rise to the right of the Indemnified Party to employ counsel of its own choosing. Whether or not the Indemnifying Party shall have assumed the defense of such Third Party Claim, the Indemnified Party shall not settle, compromise or pay any Third Party Claim for which it seeks indemnification hereunder without the prior written consent of the Indemnifying Party.

(b) The Indemnifying Party shall be entitled to participate in (but not to control) the defense of any Third Party Claim which it has not elected to assume the defense of with its own counsel and at its own expense.

(c) Purchaser and Seller shall make mutually available to each other all relevant information in their possession relating to any Third Party Claim (except to the extent that such action would result in a loss of attorney client privilege) and shall cooperate with each other in the defense thereof.

Section 8.5. <u>Indemnification Payments</u>. Any payment under <u>Article VIII</u> shall be treated as an adjustment to the Purchase Price for Tax purposes and shall be made by wire transfer of immediately available funds to such account or accounts as the Indemnified Party shall designate to the Indemnifying Party in writing.

Section 8.6. <u>Exclusivity</u>. In the absence of fraud, following the Closing, the indemnities provided for in <u>Article VIII</u> shall be the exclusive remedies of the Parties and their respective officers, directors, employees, Affiliates, agents, representatives, successors and assigns for any breach of or inaccuracy in any representation or warranty contained in this Agreement, or any breach of any of the covenants or other agreements contained in this Agreement. To the extent permissible by Applicable Law, any other rights or remedies of the Purchaser with respect to any impairment of the Share, any deficiency of the Company's business or any deficiency of assets owned by the Company are excluded, regardless of the legal cause of such right or remedy (*Ausschluss jeglicher Haftung für Mängel gleich aus welchem Rechtsgrund, soweit gesetzlich zulässig*), in particular all remedies for defects pursuant to Sections 437 to 441 of the German Civil Code, any claims for tort and any rights of the Purchaser (i) to reimbursement of Losses resulting from the breach of pre-contractual duties (*culpa in contrahendo*), (ii) to rescission or amendment of this Agreement based on a frustration of contract (*Störung der Geschäftsgrundlage*) or (iii) to avoidance of this Agreement because of

- 16 -

the lack of substantial qualities (Anfechtung wegen Fehlens wesentlicher Eigenschaften) shall be excluded.

Section 8.7. <u>Enforcement by Third Parties</u>. The provisions of this <u>Article VIII</u> are (i) intended to be for the benefit of, and shall be enforceable by each Seller Indemnitee and Purchaser Indemnitee and the heirs or representatives of such Seller Indemnitee or Purchaser Indemnitee, as applicable, it being expressly agreed that such Persons shall be third party beneficiaries of this <u>Article VIII</u> (*echter Vertrag zugunsten Dritter*) and (ii) in addition to, and not in substitution for, any other right to indemnification or contribution that any such Person has by contract or otherwise (including pursuant to the terms hereof).

ARTICLE IX

GUARANTY

GUARANTOR HEREBY IRREVOCABLY AND UNCONDITIONALLY GUARANTEES, AS PRIMARY OBLIGOR AND NOT MERELY AS SURETY, TO AND FOR THE BENEFIT OF SELLER AND THE SELLER INDEMNIFIED PARTIES, THE FULL AND PROMPT PERFORMANCE BY PURCHASER AND ITS AFFILIATES OF EACH AND EVERY OBLIGATION OF PURCHASER AND ITS AFFILIATES ARISING UNDER THIS AGREEMENT. GUARANTOR FURTHER AGREES THAT ITS OBLIGATIONS UNDER THIS AGREEMENT ARE IRREVOCABLE, ABSOLUTE, INDEPENDENT AND UNCONDITIONAL AND SHALL NOT BE AFFECTED BY ANY CIRCUMSTANCES THAT CONSTITUTE A LEGAL OR EQUITABLE DISCHARGE OF A GUARANTOR OR SURETY.

ARTICLE X

MISCELLANEOUS

Section 10.1. <u>Notices</u>. Any notice or other communication required or permitted hereunder shall be in writing and shall be delivered personally (by courier or otherwise), or sent by certified or registered mail, postage prepaid and return receipt requested, or by express mail. Any such notice shall be deemed given when so delivered personally or by courier mails, as follows:

if to Seller:

(a) Dana Limited 3939 Technology Drive Maumee, OH (USA) 43537 Attn.: General Counsel

With a concurrent copy to:

Hunton & Williams LLP Riverfront Plaza, East Tower

- 17 -

951 East Byrd Street Richmond, VA 23219 Attn.: Robert Acosta-Lewis

(b) If to Purchaser or Guarantor:

T. Hagenmeyer Industriebeteiligungsgesellschaft mbH and Getrag Getriebe-Und Zahnradfabrik Hermann Hagenmeyer GmbH & Cie KG Hermann-Hagenmeyer-Strasse D-74199 Untergruppenbach, Germany Attn.: Tobias Hagenmeyer

With a concurrent copy to: Dr. Christoph Becker becker bohn rechtsanwälte Breitscheidstrasse 10 D-70174 Stuttgart, Germany

Any Party may, by notice given in accordance with this <u>Section 10.1</u> to the other Party, designate another address or person for receipt of notices hereunder; <u>provided</u> that notice of such a change shall be effective upon receipt.

Section 10.2. <u>Applicable Law</u>. This Agreement shall be governed by and construed and enforced in accordance with the law of the Federal Republic of Germany without regard to its conflict of laws principles.

Section 10.3. <u>Dispute Resolution</u>. All disputes which may arise out of or in connection with this Agreement are to be referred to arbitration pursuant to the Rules of Arbitration of the International Chamber of Commerce as in force at the date of these proceedings excluding ordinary court proceedings. The arbitration tribunal shall also be entitled to decide on the validity of this arbitration clause. The arbitration tribunal shall consist of three arbitrators. Place of arbitration shall be Stuttgart, Federal Republic of Germany. The arbitration shall be conducted in English (however, all documents and deeds may also be filed in English or German). Regarding the procedure, especially with respect to taking evidence, the arbitration tribunal shall apply German law. A dissenting opinion shall not be permissible.

Section 10.4. <u>Attorneys' Fees</u>. If any Proceeding is brought by one Party against another Party, the party succeeding or prevailing in whole shall be entitled to recover its reasonable attorneys fees and other costs incurred in that action or Proceeding, in addition to any other relief to which it may be entitled. In all other Proceedings each Party shall pay its own fees and expenses.

Section 10.5. <u>Entire Agreement</u>. This Agreement and the other Transaction Documents (including any additional agreements contemplated hereby or thereby and the

- 18 -

Disclosure Schedules) contain the entire agreement among the Parties with respect to the subject matter hereof and supersede all prior agreements, written or oral, with respect thereto.

Section 10.6. <u>Waivers and Amendments; Non Contractual Remedies; Preservation of Remedies</u>. This Agreement may be amended, superseded, canceled, renewed or extended, and the terms hereof may be waived, only by a written instrument signed by each of the Parties or, in the case of a waiver, by the Party waiving compliance, provided that, in the event that Applicable Law provides for stricter requirements as to form, the Parties will observe such legal requirements. Except as provided in <u>Article VIII</u>, no delay on the part of any Party in exercising any right, power or privilege hereunder shall operate as a waiver thereof, nor shall any waiver on the part of any Party of any right, power or privilege, or any single or partial exercise of any such right, power or privilege, preclude any further exercise thereof or the exercise of any other such right, power or privilege.

Section 10.7. <u>Severability</u>. If any provision of this Agreement (or any portion thereof) or the application of any such provision (or any portion thereof) to any Person or circumstance shall be held invalid, illegal or unenforceable in any respect by a court or arbitration board of competent jurisdiction, such invalidity, illegality or unenforceability shall not affect any other provision hereof (or the remaining portion thereof) or the application of such provision to any other Persons or circumstances. Upon such determination that any provision of this Agreement (or any portion thereof) or the application of any such provision (or any portion thereof) to any Person or circumstance is invalid, illegal or unenforceable, the Parties shall negotiate in good faith to modify this Agreement so as to effect the original intent of the Parties as closely as possible in an acceptable manner to the end that the transactions contemplated hereby are fulfilled to the extent possible.

Section 10.8. Binding Effect; Assignment.

(a) This Agreement shall be binding upon and inure to the benefit of the Parties and their respective successors, permitted assigns and legal representatives. Neither this Agreement, nor any right hereunder, may be assigned by any Party (in whole or in part) without the prior written consent of the other Party, unless otherwise provided for herein.

(b) Purchaser may assign, in its sole discretion, any of its rights, interests and obligations under the Agreement to any of its other Affiliates, but no such assignment will relieve Purchaser of any of its obligations under this Agreement. Furthermore, following the Closing, Purchaser may assign, in its sole discretion, any of its rights, interests and obligations under the Agreement to the purchasers under the GETRAG All Wheel Drive AB Purchase Agreement, but no such assignment will relieve Purchaser of any of its obligations under this Agreement. Any purported assignment (other than as permitted by the preceding sentences) without consent of the other Party will be void.

Section 10.9. Interpretation.

(a) For purposes of this Agreement, the words "<u>hereof</u>," "<u>herein</u>," "<u>hereby</u>" and other words of similar import refer to this Agreement as a whole unless otherwise indicated. Whenever the singular is used herein, the same shall include the plural, and whenever the plural

- 19 -

is used herein, the same shall include the singular, where appropriate. All terms defined herein in the singular shall have the same meaning when used in the plural; all terms defined herein in the plural shall have the same meaning when used in the singular.

(b) With regard to each and every term and condition of this Agreement, the Parties understand and agree that the same have or has been mutually negotiated, prepared and drafted, and that if at any time the Parties desire or are required to interpret or construe any such term or condition or any agreement or instrument subject hereto, no consideration shall be given to the issue of which Party actually prepared, drafted or requested any term or condition of this Agreement.

(c) All references herein to Articles, Sections, subsections, paragraphs, subparagraphs and clauses shall be deemed references to such parts of this Agreement, unless the context shall otherwise require.

(d) All pronouns and any variations thereof refer to the masculine, feminine or neuter, singular or plural, as the context may require.

(e) The words "include" and "including" and variations thereof shall not be deemed terms of limitation, but rather shall be deemed to be followed by the words "without limitation."

(f) For purposes of this agreement, the word "primarily" shall mean used for the specified purpose to a greater extent than for any other purpose.

Section 10.10. <u>No Third Party Beneficiaries</u>. Except as otherwise specifically set forth herein, nothing in this Agreement is intended or shall be construed to give any Person, other than the Parties, their successors and permitted assigns, any legal or equitable right, remedy or claim under or in respect of this Agreement or any provision contained herein.

Section 10.11. <u>Counterparts</u>. This Agreement may be executed by the Parties in separate counterparts, each of which when so executed and delivered shall be an original, but all such counterparts shall together constitute one and the same instrument.

Section 10.12. <u>Headings</u>. The headings in this Agreement are for reference only, and shall not affect the interpretation of this Agreement.

Section 10.13. <u>Language</u>. This agreement has been executed in English and the English version shall prevail over any German translations hereof, provided that, where a German term has been inserted in parentheses and/or italics, it alone, and not the English term to which it relates, shall be authoritative for the interpretation of this Assignment.

[Signature Page to Follow]

- 20 -

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Parties have executed this Agreement as of the date first written above.

DANA LIMITED

By: /s/ Stephen Lieberman

Name: Title:

T. HAGENMEYER INDUSTRIEBE TEILIGUNGSGESELLSCHAFT MBH

By: /s/ Frank Walter

Name: Title:

[Signature Page to Purchase Agreement]



Dana Holding Corporation Completes Sale of Interests in Getrag Joint Ventures Dana to Focus on Proprietary AWD Driveline Products

MAUMEE, Ohio – September 30, 2011 – Dana Holding Corporation (NYSE: DAN) today announced it has completed the sale of its equity in two joint ventures to Getrag. Proceeds from this transaction – \$136 million in cash – will be used to further strengthen Dana's liquidity position and overall balance sheet.

The two joint ventures produce rear axle units, power take-off units, and all-wheel-drive systems for light vehicles.

"The sale of these interests represents a divesture of non-strategic assets," said Dana President and Chief Executive Officer Roger J. Wood. "Our ongoing focus will be on core strategic products in our On-Highway Driveline Technologies, Off-Highway Driveline Technologies, and Power Technologies business units, including the development of proprietary all-wheel-drive products."

About Dana Holding Corporation

Dana is a world leader in the supply of driveline products (axles, driveshafts, and transmissions), power technologies (sealing and thermal-management products), and genuine service parts for light- and heavy-duty vehicle manufacturers. The company's customer base includes nearly every major vehicle manufacturer in the global automotive, commercial vehicle, and off-highway markets. Based in Maumee, Ohio, the company employs approximately 24,000 people in 26 countries and reported 2010 sales of \$6.1 billion. For more information, please visit: www.dana.com.

Investor Contact Lillian Etzkorn: 419.887.5160 Media Contact Chuck Hartlage: 419.887.5123

Item 9.01. Financial Statements and Exhibits

(b) Pro forma financial information

On September 30, 2011, Dana Holding Corporation ("Dana") completed the divestitures of its 49% equity interest in GETRAG Corporation and its 42% equity interest in GETRAG Dana Holding GmbH (together the GETRAG Entities) for \$136 million. The divestitures were effected pursuant to the terms of a (i) Purchase Agreement by and between Dana Limited and GETRAG Getriebe- und Zahnradfabrik Hermann Hagenmeyer GmbH & Cie KG dated July 21, 2011 and a (ii) Purchase Agreement by and between Dana Limited, T. Hagenmeyer Industriebeteiligungsgesellschaft mbH and GETRAG Getriebe- und Zahnradfabrik Hermann Hagenmeyer GmbH & Cie KG dated July 21, 2011.

On June 30, 2011, Dana, through a subsidiary, purchased an additional 46% interest in Dongfeng Dana Axle Co., Ltd. ("DDAC"), a commercial vehicle axle manufacturer in China, from Dongfeng Motor Co., Ltd. and certain of its affiliates for \$124 million plus \$3 million of transaction costs. A sales incentive agreement between DDAC and an affiliate of Dongfeng Motor Company, Ltd. entered in connection with this transaction could effectively increase Dana's consideration by as much as \$20 million if specified profitability targets are achieved. We have preliminarily recorded \$5 million as the fair value of this contingent consideration. Our additional investment in DDAC, inclusive of fees and contingent consideration, was recorded at its fair value of \$132 million, an excess of \$72 million over the corresponding DDAC book value.

The following unaudited pro forma financial information estimates the impact of the divestitures of Dana's interests in the GETRAG Entities and Dana's additional 46% investment in DDAC. The unaudited pro forma balance sheet amounts are presented as if the divestitures of the GETRAG Entities had been completed on June 30, 2011. The impact of Dana's additional investment in DDAC is reflected in the "As reported" balance sheet amounts since the transaction closed on June 30, 2011. The unaudited pro forma income statement amounts are presented as if the divestitures of the GETRAG Entities and the additional investment in DDAC had been completed on January 1, 2010. The unaudited pro forma financial information is not intended to represent or be indicative of the results of operations of Dana that would have been reported had the divestitures and the acquisition been completed as of the dates presented, and should not be taken as representative of the future results of operations.

		June 30, 2011 GETRAG As Reported Divestiture Pro Forma			
(In millions)	As Reported	Divestiture	Pro Forma		
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 718	\$ 136	\$ 854		
Investments in affiliates	\$ 269	\$ (77)	\$ 192		
Total assets	\$ 5,497	\$ 59	\$ 5,556		
Accumulated deficit	\$ (1,166)	\$ 59	\$ (1,107)		
Total liabilities and equity	\$ 5,497	\$ 59	\$ 5,556		

Six Months Ended June 30, 2011							
						D D	
Asi		Div		Inv	estment	Pro	o Forma
\$	11	\$	(5)	\$	5	\$	11
\$	45	\$	(5)	\$	5	\$	45
\$	38	\$	(5)	\$	5	\$	38
\$	23	\$	(5)	\$	5	\$	23
\$	0.16	\$	(0.03)	\$	0.03	\$	0.15
\$	0.15	\$	(0.03)	\$	0.03	\$	0.15
	146		146		146		146
	150		150		150		150
	<u>As</u> \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	\$ 38 \$ 23 \$ 0.16 \$ 0.15 146	As Reported Div \$ 11 \$ \$ 45 \$ \$ 38 \$ \$ 23 \$ \$ 0.16 \$ \$ 0.15 \$	GETRAG Divestiture \$ 11 \$ (5) \$ 45 \$ (5) \$ 38 \$ (5) \$ 0.16 \$ (0.03) \$ 0.15 \$ (0.03) 146 146	GETRAG D As Reported Divestiture Investiture \$ 11 \$ (5) \$ \$ 45 \$ (5) \$ \$ 38 \$ (5) \$ \$ 23 \$ (5) \$ \$ 0.16 \$ (0.03) \$ \$ 0.15 \$ (0.03) \$ 146 146 146	GETRAG DDAC As Reported Divestiture Investment \$ 11 \$ (5) \$ 5 \$ 45 \$ (5) \$ 5 \$ 38 \$ (5) \$ 5 \$ 23 \$ (5) \$ 5 \$ 0.16 \$ (0.03) \$ 0.03 \$ 0.15 \$ (0.03) \$ 0.03 146 146 146	GETRAG DDAC As Reported Divestiture Investment Pro \$ 11 \$ (5) \$ 5 \$ \$ 45 \$ (5) \$ 5 \$ \$ 38 \$ (5) \$ 5 \$ \$ 23 \$ (5) \$ 5 \$ \$ 0.16 \$ (0.03) \$ 0.03 \$ \$ 0.15 \$ (0.03) \$ 0.03 \$ 146 146 146 146

		Year Ended December 31, 2010							
(In millions except per share amounts)	A	As Reported		GETRAG As Reported Divestiture		DDAC Investment		Pr	o Forma
Equity earnings in affiliates	\$	10	\$	(8)	\$	10	\$	12	
Net income	\$	14	\$	(8)	\$	10	\$	16	
Net income attributable to parent company	\$	10	\$	(8)	\$	10	\$	12	
Net income (loss) available to common stockholders	\$	(22)	\$	(8)	\$	10	\$	(20)	
Net income (loss) per share - Basic	\$	(0.16)	\$	(0.06)	\$	0.07	\$	(0.15)	
Net income (loss) per share - Diluted	\$	(0.16)	\$	(0.06)	\$	0.07	\$	(0.15)	
Weighted-average shares outstanding									
Basic		141		141		141		141	
Diluted		141		141		141		141	

The unaudited pro forma financial information above does not consider the potential impact on earnings of the reinvestment of the cash proceeds received on the divestitures of the GETRAG Entities. In addition, the pro forma income statement adjustments do not include the estimated \$60 million gain on the divestitures of the GETRAG Entities.

As a result of increasing our investment in DDAC from 4% to 50%, the accounting for our historical investment in DDAC has been retroactively adjusted from the cost to the equity method. The corresponding \$1 million increase in equity earnings in affiliates for the year ended December 31, 2010, has been included in the "DDAC Investment" column in the preceding table. The adjustment from the cost to the equity method is already reflected in the "As Reported" column for the six months ended June 30, 2011.

This information should be read in conjunction with the historical financial statements and notes thereto of Dana included in the Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarterly period ended June 30, 2011 and in the Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2010.